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PROCEEDINGS

MR. SMITH: I'm Winston Smith. I'm with
the EPA Regional Office here in Atlanta. And on
behalf of the EPA and our regional office, we

want to welcome you to this hearing on the Tier
2 regulations. | can tell you that it's very,

very appropriate that a hearing on the
regulations be held in Atlanta, as one of the
series of hearings being held around the
country. | think the Tier 2 regulation means an
awful lot to us here and an awful lot to a
number of areas throughout the southeast.

As you're probably here today, there are a
lot of other team of problems still out there,
there are a lot of air quality problems that
need to be dealt with.

We have ozone action days here and
throughout the southeast and a lot of the cities
and it is of great concern to us. It's also a
great concern to us here and a number of areas,
Atlanta and the rest of the southeast, how these
regulations will effect our long-term ability to
maintain the standards and ability to conform in
relation to conformity regulations. It's all

very, very important to us. And it's also tied
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to the growth rate we have throughout many of
the cities in the southeast. Growth rates is

far higher than the national rate and that, of
course, is important.

There regulations are relative really to
the long-range planning and the things that

we're doing throughout. It's also, of course,
obviously relative to public health.

Again, we welcome you all to the hearing.
And we hope to learn a lot today and we're
anxious to get on with it.

MS. OGE: Good morning.

Thank you, Winston.

On behalf of the Environmental Protection
Agency, | want to thank you for coming here and
| want to welcome you to today's hearing.

We are looking forward to hearing your
views on the problem that we believe is critical
to the future of air quality in this country.

My name is Margo Oge, and I'm the director
of the Office of Mobile Sources, with the
Environmental Protection Agency. And | will be
serving as the presiding officer for today's
hearing.

The proposed regulation that we're
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considering today was announced by President
Clinton on May 1st, 1999, and it was published
in the Federal Register on May 13th, 1999.

We believe that this is an historic
proposal. This problem will exceed a dramatic
reduction in air pollution for the 21st century
and it will do it in a cost effective and
flexible way. We estimate emission reductions
of almost 2.2 million tons per year by 2020.
This is equivalent of removing a hundred and
sixty-six million tons from the road.

We followed several principles in
developing this proposal, and | would like to
briefly go over those principles. We wanted to
meet the air quality needs for the states and
the nation as a whole. We wanted to treat autos
and fuel as one system. We wanted to bring
sport utility vehicles, minivans and pickup
trucks to the same emissions standards as other
passenger vehicles. We wanted to have a
fuel-mutual standard; that is, the same standard
regardless of what fuel is used. We wanted to
make sure that we're not going to constrain
consumer choice for vehicles or driving styles,

either due to cost or technology factors. And
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finally, we wanted to provide flexibility for
industries in how they achieve the standards.

The same time that we published the Tier 2
proposal, EPA released an Advanced Notice of
Proposed Rulemaking concerning diesel fuel
guality. We're not seeking comments today
during this hearing on this specific proposal.
We have established a separate docket, and I'll
give you the number, A-99-06 for comments on
this Advanced Notice.

Many of you are probably aware of the two
recent Court of Appeal decisions regarding the
EPA air problems. The first decision found that
the Clean Air Act is consenting real public
health in air quality standards for sulfur and
particulate, is unconstitutional is an improper
allegation of legislative referring to EPA.

Despite the constitutional ruling, however,
the court does not question the science of which
EPA relies to develop these health standards.
The court did not criticize EPA's
decision-making process. EPA disagrees with the
court decision. We have recommended to the
Department of Justice that they take all the

necessary judicial steps to overturn the
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decision.

The second decision states a supplement of
state plans under the NOx emissions, which has
been scheduled for this fall. We closely
reviewed these decisions and have concluded that
they do not impact the Tier 2 rulemaking.

The Tier 2 proposal remains on solid
grounds in terms of air quality needs,
technological feasibility, cost and cost
effectiveness. Without significant new controls

in model vehicle emissions, millions of people
will continue to breathe unhealthy air.

We believe the Tier 2 standards as proposed
are needed to obtain and maintain the air
guality standards. Over seventy million people
in this country are breathing unhealthy air
today and this trend will continue unless we
take action now.

We also believe that this proposal is
technologically feasible and it is cost
effective. The projected cost of making the
proposed standards is about a hundred dollars
for cars, two hundred dollars for sport
utilities and between one and two cents per

gallon of gasoline.
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Even though our cars and trucks run cleaner
than ever before, they still contribute a large
problem to our air pollution, we're holding this
hearing in Atlanta today. Cars and light-duty
trucks contribute almost forty percent of all
NOx emissions in Atlanta and this trend will
continue. Americans love to drive and we're
driving more than ever. Actually, | understand
from Winston Smith this morning that the
vehicles in Atlanta drive more miles every year
than any other part of the country. If we do

not act today, the emissions from our cars and
light-duty trucks, combined with the current
levels of sulfur in our gasoline, threaten the
many air quality gains that we have made in
recent years.

For the first time, with this proposal, we
are addressing vehicles and fuels as one system.
We are looking at not only the cars we drive,

but also the fuel being used, because sulfur

poisons pollution control devices in vehicles.
We are proposing to cut the sulfur content of
gasoline by ninety percent.

The proposal contains two primary elements:

First, EPA's proposal or projective emissions
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standards for all light-duty vehicles and
light-duty trucks. The proposed vehicle
standards would require all vehicles and trucks
weighing up to eighty-five hundred pounds to
meet a corporate average NOXx standard of 0.07
grams per mile. This new standard will result

in cars about seventy-seven percent cleaner and
SUVs, minivans and pickup trucks as much as
ninety-five percent cleaner than today's

vehicles.

The standards will be phased-in from 2004
through 2007 for light-duty vehicles and
light-duty trucks up to six thousand pounds.
Heavy light-duty trucks or those between six
thousand pounds and eighty-five hundred pounds
would be required to meet the Tier 2 standards
in 2008 and 2009. For this class of vehicles,
however, EPA's proposed new interim standards
beginning in 2004.

The second main element of the Tier 2
proposal is a nationwide control of sulfur in
gasoline. The Tier 2 standards cannot be met
without cleaner fuel. With cleaner fuel, not
only the Tier 2 cars will benefit, but also the

cars that we drive today will benefit. Refiners
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and importers of gasoline would be required to
meet a new sulfur limit of thirty parts per
million on average beginning 2004. With the
banking and trading program, that could
introduce cleaner fuel in the marketplace as
early as 2000 and extend the plans into 2006.
The Tier 2 proposal, in a number of
provisions, is designed to provide flexibility
to vehicle manufacturers and refineries
including proposals to provide more flexibility
to small business.

Before getting started with today's
testimony, I'll take a few minutes to introduce
the panel and describe | we will conduct this
hearing.

With me today, you've already met Mr.
Winston Smith, he's the director of our air
office here in Atlanta. Dawn Martin, on my
right, is the chief of staff of the EPA's office
of air and aviation. Susmita Dubey, is our
lawyer. She is with our office of general
counsel. On my leftis Chet France, and he's

the director of the division that deals with

engines and compliance problems in the office of

mobile sources.
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We have received an overwhelming number of
requests to testify and we'll do our best to
accommodate everyone. We ask the witness to
limit your testimony to no more than ten
minutes.

Tad Wysor -- Tad, stand up -- is a very
important person. Please look at him. He's
going to try to keep you honest with time.

We are conducting this hearing in
accordance with Section 307(d)(5) of the Clean
Air Act, which requires EPA to provide
interested persons with an opportunity for oral
presentation of data to be used or argument in
addition to an opportunity to make written
submissions. The comment period and record for
this hearing will remain open until August 2nd,

1999, for additional written comments.

This hearing will be conducted informally
and formal Rules of Evidence will not apply.
The presiding officer, however, is authorized to
strike from the records statements which are
deemed irrelevant or needlessly repetitious and
to enforce reasonable limits of duration of the
statement of any witness with the help of Tad

Wysor.
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We'll request that you please state your
names and affiliations before making your
statement. When a witness has finished his or
her presentation, members of the panel, the EPA
panel, may ask that person questions concerning
issues raised in the testimony. Witnesses are
reminded that any false statement or false
response to questions may be a violation of law.

If there are any members of the audience
who wish to testify, who have not already
contacted us, please submit your name at the
reception table. | also ask that all attendies
of this hearing sign the register whether or not
you testify.

We plan to take a break for lunch and a
break later on this afternoon. But we request
that you refrain from bringing food into the
meeting room due to the terms of the contract
with this facility.

And finally, if you would like a transcript
of the proceeding, you should make arrangements
directly with the court reporter during one of
the breaks and the transcripts will be available
in the docket within two weeks.

Also, I would like to ask that the speakers
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provide a copy of your testimony to the front
registration desk so that we can place those
written documents to the docket.

Before we begin the testimony, are there
any questions, any clarification questions?

(No response).

MS. OGE: Without any questions, let's
proceed introducing the first panel. As | call
your names, please come to the front table.

Ms. Becky Stanfield, Mr. Ron Methier, Mr.
Bob Morgan, Ms. Josephine Cooper and Dr. Nancy
Turbidy.

(Whereupon, the panel came before the

EPA board.)

MS. OGE: Dr. Nancy Turbidy.

(No response).

MS. OGE: Before | ask the speakers to read
their statements, | would like to ask Winston
Smith to read a written statement from Mr.
Howard Rhodes, who is with the Florida
Department of EPA, and then we can proceed with
you.

MR. SMITH: This is the testimony of Howard
L. Rhodes, the Director of the Division of Air

Resource Management, Florida Department of
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Environment. His statement reads as follows:

"The State of Florida currently is the
unique and enviable position of meeting the
national ambient air quality standards for all
criteria of pollutions.

"A great deal of the credit for achieving
and maintaining the one-hour standard of ozone
goes to EPA for the progress and success they
have had in implementing nationwide motor
vehicle emission controls over the past twenty
or so years.

"Not withstanding that success, because of

our high growth rate, we've depend heavily on

continued progress since the proposed Tier 2 and

low sulfur fuel standards can help maintain
healthy air for the foreseeable future.
"Without the continued progress, based on
advancing technologies, Florida's major urban
centers are faced with certain future air
guality problems. In the past, these major
population centers were in violation of the old
one-hour ozone standard, but by the mid-'90s
were meeting the standards. Clearly the
national Tier 1 auto and light-truck standards

contributed largely to that achievement. But
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because of the regional nature of ozone,
Florida's more rural areas, such as the western
panhandle are now feeling the pressure. That is
why is it so important to address the issue on a
national basis.

“In conclusion, we commend the U.S. EPA for
the strong stand they are taking in proposing
the new standards and urge them to, quote, 'Do
the right thing," unquote. Adopt the most
stringent national vehicle and fuel standards
that are technologically and economically
feasible to ensure the maximum emission
reduction possible. In addition, we fully
support the staff to allow for testimony for
resolution regarding these issues."

MS. OGE: I'm going to ask Mr. Ronald
Methier to be first, and | think that's
appropriate given the fact that we reviewing
your statement.

MR. METHIER: Thank you.

MS. OGE: Good morning.

MR. METHIER: Good morning.

My name is Ron Methier. I'm the chief of
the Georgia Air Protection Branch and the Vice

President of STAPPA, the State and Territorial
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Air Pollution Program Administrators. | appear
here this morning on behalf of STAPPA, which
represents my own agency, as well as the other
fifty-four state and territorial air pollution
control agencies across the country; and on
behalf of ALAPCO, the Association of Local Air
Pollution Control Officials, which represents
the air pollution control agencies in more than
one hundred and sixty-five major metropolitan
areas nationwide.

I'm pleased to have this opportunity to
provide the association's testimony on the U.S.
Environmental Protection Agency's recently
proposed Tier 2 motor vehicle emission standards
program to reduce sulfur in gasoline as well as
on the agency's Advanced Notice of Proposed
Rulemaking on diesel fuel.

On behalf of STAPPA and ALAPCO, | would
like to commend EPA for its leadership not only
in issuing the Tier 2 and gasoline sulfur
proposal, but also for developing such a strong
and comprehensive package. We further commend
EPA for responsibly taking full advantage of the
opportunity to efficiently and cost effectively

reduce a wide variety of emissions, for pursuing
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a systems approach that addresses both fuel and
tailpipe emissions and for engaging in such a
thorough, thoughtful and inclusive process to
craft this proposal.

We are especially pleased that the proposed
Tier 2 and gasoline sulfur programs directly
reflect almost every key recommendation made by
STAPPA and ALAPCO over the past two years.
These programs, which will define our ability to
control emissions from cars and light-duty
trucks for the next fifteen years or so, are of
vital importance to our memberships. For this
reason, on October 1997 and on April 1998, our
associations adopted, with overwhelming support,
resolutions calling for stringent low-sulfur
gasoline and Tier 2 programs; copies of these
resolutions are attached to my written
statements.

We place the highest priority on
participating in the rule development process
and are proud that EPA has concluded that the

most appropriate programs so closely mirror
those for which we have advocated.

As the officials with primary

responsibility for achieving and maintaining
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clean, healthful air across the country, state
and local air agencies are keenly aware of the
need to aggressively pursue emission reductions
from all sectors that contribute to our nation's
air quality problems. We believe the potential
air quality benefits to result from cutting
emissions from light-duty vehicles and
light-duty trucks and reducing sulfur in
gasoline, as the agency has proposed, are
tremendous. These proposed programs will allow
us to make significant strides in our efforts to
deliver and sustain clean air and resulting in
facilitating substantial and much needed
emission reductions across the country. These
emission reductions will play a pivotal role in
addressing an array of air quality problems that
continue to pose health and welfare risks
nationwide.

While much of the debate surrounding the
air quality need for Tier 2 and low-sulfur
gasoline seems to have gravitated toward ozone,
it is imperative that we not overlook the many
other aspects of air quality benefits of this
proposal to be realized by both non-attainment

and attainment areas east and west. While this
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proposal will indeed decrease emissions of
hydrocarbons and nitrogen oxide, which, in turn,
will lead to reduced levels of ambient ozone, it
will also decrease particulate and carbon
monoxide emissions and improve visibility,
address acid rain problems and reduce greenhouse
gases and toxic air pollution.
In addition, the substantial reductions to
occur from this proposal will further the
objections of pollution prevention.
Additionally, the proposed programs will achieve
these important air quality improvements in an
extremely cost-effective manner. At
approximately two thousand dollars per ton of
nitrogen oxide and the VOC removed, as estimated
by EPA, these programs are at least as cost
effective as, if not more cost effective, than
most other control measures available to us, and
the individuals | have mentioned and the
dividends as | have mentioned, are used.
Speaking for Georgia and other very high
growth areas of the nation, we find that our
growth is fast out-pacing the present nonpayment
control standards. The Florida example is a

good one. These new proposals will help present
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nonpayment areas, like metro Atlanta, but will
also be critical to help many of our other urban
areas growing maintain compliance with air
quality standards.

There are some components of the proposal
which we do have concerns and we offer our
recommendations to address these. Nonetheless,
STAPPA and ALAPCO congratulate EPA for issuing a
proposal that we believe provides a sound
framework for environmentally and economically

responsible Tier 2 and gasoline sulfur programs.
For the proposed Tier 2 standards, STAPPA
and ALAPCO strongly support what we believe are
the cornerstones of the proposed Tier 2
programs. Specifically we're pleased that the
proposal cost effectively achieves real-world
emission reductions from new light-duty vehicles
and light-duty trucks; reflects new and emerging
vehicles emission control technologies currently
available and expected to be available in 2004
and beyond; applies to light-duty vehicles and
light-duty trucks up to eighty-five hundred
pounds, including sport utility vehicles or
SUVs, pickup trucks and vans, beginning in 2004;

subjects light-duty trucks up to eighty-five
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hundred pounds to the same emission standards as
cars and lighter trucks and includes a corporate
average NOx standard for all effected vehicles;
establishes fuel-neutral standards; includes a
more stringent evaporative emissions standards
and extends a useful life to one hundred and
twenty thousand miles. This last point is
particularly important for Georgia since we and
a lot of other southern states keep our vehicles
longer and drive them farther than the national
average.

All these control components are right on
target for a truly effective national motor
vehicle control program. We are, however,
concerned that several provisions included in
the proposal or raised for public comment could
significantly undercut the program. Among these
concerns are the later compliance deadline of
2009 versus 2007 for larger SUVs, vans and
trucks and the notion of a formal technology
review of the Tier 2 standards prior to the time
for heavier or light-duty trucks take effect.

In addition, while we certainly agree with EPA
that there should be some measure of flexibility

included in the Tier 2 program and find some of
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the approaches provided for to be entirely
appropriate, we are quite concerned with various
aspects of some of the proposed provisions, such
as the amount of time allowed for manufactures
to make up for a credit shortfall under the
averaging banking and trading program and the
leniency of some of the emission standard bins.
Finally, giving the continuing trend toward
heavier light-duty trucks over eighty-five
hundred pounds, we encourage EPA to consider
applying the Tier 2 standards to those SUVSs,
pickup trucks and full-size vans weighing up to
ten thousand pounds used predominately for
personal transportation.
We will fully articulate all of these
concerns in our forthcoming written comments.
For the proposed gasoline and sulfur

control requirements, as with the Tier 2

program, STAPPA and ALAPCO also believe EPA has

done a fine job in establishing the key
parameters of the proposed low-sulfur gasoline
program. EPA's proposal very appropriately and
necessarily establishes uniform, national,
year-around standards to sharply reduce sulfur

in gasoline; sets a gasoline standard -- sulfur
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standard of thirty parts per million on average
to take effect in 2004, and includes a sulfur
gap of eight parts per million; includes
flexibility to minimize the cost to and
compliance burden on affected parties; and
provides incentives for refiners to take sulfur
levels prior to -- to reduce sulfur levels prior

to the 2004 effective date.

Last spring, STAPPA and ALAPCO conducted an

analysis concluding that a national low-sulfur
gasoline program of this scope will achieve
overnight emission reductions that are
equivalent to taking fifty-four million vehicles
off the road.

MR. WYSOR: You have two minutes.

MR. METHIER: Okay.

Further, throughout the debate surrounding
gasoline sulfur, the issue of a national versus
regional program has been paramount. We are
happy that EPA has proposed that the low-sulfur
gasoline standards apply uniformly and
nationwide. This will forestall the very real
and detrimental impact of irreversible catalyst
poisoning and will do so in a way that is both

inexpensive and cost effective, but this must be
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done by 2004.

Speaking for Georgia now, we do have some
concerns about a part of the proposal which
appears to limit the credits the oil companies
can use for compliance of the state fuel
regulations as they phase into the national
program. We hope that states like Georgia, that
have taken a very strong proactive approach on
fuel on the companies which supply fuel here,
are not adversely effected by this.

We'll be discussing our specific concerns
in our written comments in the future.

In conclusion, STAPPA and ALAPCO applaud
EPA for seizing the opportunity to take a huge
step forward in achieving much cleaner air. We
commend your thorough process, your
conscientious inclusion of all stakeholders and
consideration of their views; and most of all,
for your leadership in proposing fundamentally
strong programs that are technologically
feasible, cost effective and environmentally
responsible. We urge that as you engage in
efforts to development a final rule for Tier 2
motor vehicle standards and low-sulfur gasoline,

you preserve undiminished the key elements that
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we have identified and refine those aspects of
the proposal that could undermine the tremendous
potential of these programs.

Finally, we stress the need for the agency
to act in a timely manner so that these programs
will begin in the time frames identified. On
behalf of our association, | offer you our
continued cooperation and partnership as you
move forward.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Bob Morgan.

MR. MORGAN: Thank you.

Good morning. I'm Bob Morgan, I'm
representing Placid Refining Company, LLC.

Placid is a small refiner by every statutory
definition. We thank you for this opportunity
to address the issues of sulfur regulation from
a small business prospective.

Our refinery has a capacity of fifty
thousand barrels a day, and we're situated in
Port Allen, Louisiana, directly across the
Mississippi River, from Exxon's
four-hundred-thousand-barrel facility. We
manufacture gasoline, diesel and military jet

fuel -- diesel both low sulfur and off road,
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which is distributed through terminals
throughout six southeastern states in the United
States. The great majority of your gasoline is
marketed in the U.S. Gulf Coast. They have
three, which is dominated by large refiners.

As you must know, the number of small
refiners has declined substantially over the
last few years. And the impact of any
regulation has a disproportional economic
significance to a small refiner.

Regulatory flexibility is of utmost
importance to small business, more particularly
to the viability of small refiners. Small
business regulatory and flexibility I clearly
express is a will of Congress and administrative
agencies accommodate the concerns of small
business.

To this end, SABRIEFA (phonetically) has

provided us an effective vehicle for comment.

We are pleased with the SABRIEFA process and the

opportunity its afforded us to present
information helpful to EPA in formulating the
implementation of this proposed rule. We
appreciate EPA's attention to our concerns and

the information that we've provided in support
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of our position. We're especially grateful to

the SABRIEFA panel members, who went to great
lengths to educate themselves firsthand on the
operational and logistic concerns encountered by
small refiners. And we're also indebted to the
refinery which opened its facility to the panel

for its inspection to give them a greater
understanding of the obstacles that we face in
compliance.

The SABRIEFA report recognizes and
succinctly addresses the concerns of small
refiners in general and EPA has successfully
incorporated the SABRIEFA findings in the
proposed rule. Although Placid and small
refiners in general would prefer even greater
flexibility than that proposed, we're confident
that the standards proposed will allow us to
continue to operate, although at substantially
higher cost. Any further weakening of the
flexible implementation proposed by EPA would
pose a serious threat to the viability of small
refiners.

Our position has pretty much been presented
by other refiners in Philadelphia, and so we

will shorten our remarks and that concludes our
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presentation for today.

As they say on Capitol Hill, we would like
to reserve our right to revise and extend our
remarks and anticipate supplementing the record
with further comments that's appropriate within
the allowed period.

Also, we welcome the opportunity to discuss
with anybody that takes issue with any of the
flexibility standards proposed and thank you for
your courtesies.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Josephine Cooper.

MS. COOPER: Good morning. I'm Jo Cooper,
President of the Alliance of Automobile
Manufactures. The Alliance is a coalition of

car and light-truck manufacturers with more than

six hundred and forty-two thousand employees and

two hundred and fifty-five facilities in
thirty-three states. We're proud to be there
and to talk about our environmental commitment.
Alliance members represent more than ninety
percent of U.S. vehicle sales.

The auto makers are stepping up to the
plate on Tier 2. However, we cannot accomplish

the Tier 2 role by ourself. Much cleaner fuels
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are also needed in addition to the particular
standards to make this program work. We believe
EPA has an opportunity to clear a path for

future advanced technology vehicles and the
ultra-clean fuels that are needed to power them.
The Alliance fully supports the air quality

goals of this rulemaking. In fact, the Alliance

puts forward what we would say is a rebuff
proposal that can achieve even greater emission
reductions than the EPA's proposal. We are very
close on most issues in the proposal.

Like EPA, the Alliance proposal goes beyond
proven technology, breaks new ground by
requiring that cars and light-duty trucks meet
the same average NOx levels and assure
significant reductions in NOx emissions, more
than would have been achieved with the EPA
proposal.

The Alliance proposal is not one that says
it can't be done or to ask for a free ride.

It's a rebuff proposal that recognizes our
industry's important goal and responsibility in
helping the U.S. reach its clean air goals.
Actually we don't know yet how we're going to

reach the goals for all the vehicles that we set
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for ourselves in our own proposal, but we are
prepared to take on the challenge. Can do is
our attitude.

| want to stress several key elements in

our proposal, elements that should not get lost
in the shuffle of this rulemaking process,
elements necessary for Tier 2 to be successful.
First, improved fuel, including near-zero sulfur
will be needed to reach the clean air goal.

Fuels and autos operate as one system, as Margo
indicated earlier. Near-zero sulfur fuels are
needed to enable the introduction of technology
that will allow us to meet these tough new
standards. It makes little sense to mandate the
production of world-class vehicles and then run
them on a less than world-class fuel.

We applaud EPA's proposed reduction in fuel
sulfur levels to an average of thirty parts per
million as a good first step towards the fuel
gualities we need to achieve the goal. This is
a sulfur level that California has required
since 1996. Clearly, the expansion of low
sulfur fuels from the California-owned program
to a nationwide program is long over due, along

with California's vitality control. However,
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it's not enough to stop at thirty parts per
million. On the vehicle side, the Tier 2 rule
is an aggressive new program of
technology-forcing standards comparable to those
that California has had in place since 1998.

It appears now that California will be
taking a further step in reducing the sulfur
content of gasoline to accompany its aggressive
vehicular program. We believe that this is
necessary, recognizing that thirty parts per
million of sulfur is not an end point, but
rather a stepping stone on the way to zero
sulfur fuel.

Removing sulfur is both feasible and
affordable. The technology for sulfur removal
is readily available and it's in widespread use
in California, Japan, Europe, and other parts to
the world. The evidence indicates that the
Alliance proposal for near-zero sulfur fuel can
be achieved at modest cost. We need to get the
sulfur out nationwide. Simply put, sulfur is
the lead of the nineties because of the way it
poisons the catalyst, although oil studies have
shown that catalyst subjected to higher sulfur

fuel experience a loss of effectiveness that
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cannot be recovered even after extended
operations on low sulfur fuel. In other words,
the emissions benefits get canceled out. That's
why a so-called regional fuel program is
unworkable, because vehicles traveling on a low
sulfur region into a high sulfur region will
experience an unavoidable degradation in the
performance of their emission control systems.
Sulfur removal is an essential enabler for
a new emissions control hardware and new
power-trained systems. Emission technology such
as NOx traps may enable advanced technology
vehicles to achieve significant improvements in
fuel economy. Fuel-sell vehicle may yet allow
us to attain the allusive goal of zero emission
vehicles. These and other promising
technologies are known to require near-zero
sulfur fuel. We can either put our hands in the
sand and ignore this fact or we can adopt the
regulations now to ensure that the necessary
fuel is in place to enable these new technology.
Another important point, auto makers need
enough flexibility in the time line to allow for
the invention of the technology necessary to

make EPA standards a reality. The Alliance
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proposal agrees with EPA on the end point of .07
grams per mile NOx as a fleet emission average
for both passenger cars and light-duty trucks.
Getting there will take time and require us to
adhere to a number of technological programs.
The introduction of Tier 2 standards should
be accomplished in the two-phased approach set
forth in the Alliance proposal: one random
emission reductions in 2004 and even more
aggressive emission reductions started in 2008,
when, hopefully, near-zero sulfur fuel will be
available.
A third key point, an independent third
party feasibility study in 2004 is needed to
make sure that we're heading in the right
direction and that we can achieve the goals that
EPA has set out. The study should be conducted
by a mutually agreed-upon expert to establish
the feasibility of the second way of aggressive
standards based on the following four items:
five parts per million; sulfur fuels for both
gas and diesel; standards feasible for these new
lean-burn technologies; no edge by competitive
impact and standards that are cost effective and

affordable. There is no down time to planning
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for this sort of independent review. If major
unexpected problems were discovered along the
way, the review process will give EPA an
opportunity to make new course corrections.

Our last important point, we would like to
ensure that the final Tier 2 rule continues to
foster not freeze out the development and
utilization of advanced technology vehicles.

The Partnership for a New Generation of
Vehicles of government industry partnerships has
determined that four stroke direct injection is
the most promising near-term technology for
meeting dramatically improved fuel efficiency
over the next ten years. EPA has concurred with
this selection. However, these lean-burn
technologies pose formable emission control
challenges.

If the technologies are not allowed to be
developed appropriately, it could even restrict
a number of units that can be sold. The
catalyst for these technologies are extremely
sensitive to sulfur and their efficiency
degrades quickly without near-zero sulfur fuels.

EPA's proposal could effectively prevent

the fruits of the CNGV program from being
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realized in the United States. As | said, EPA
should foster not freeze out advanced
technologies in the U.S. market. EPA can
enhance Tier 2 flexibility without incurring any
loss whatsoever of clean air benefit. They can
do this by expanding the number of certification
bins to encourage advanced technology vehicles
with no down side for the environment.

In conclusion, the Alliance fully supports
EPA's clean air goals. We're in agreement on
many fronts. Yes, some changes are needed to
make the rules more workable, but we are
confident that by working together with EPA and
other interested parties, these issues can be
worked out. However, we can't do this alone.
As our industry steps up to the plate with
cleaner and cleaner vehicles, we need our
colleagues in the oil industry to do their part
by providing cleaner and cleaner fuel. Only by
combining world-class vehicles with world-class
fuels can we realize our full potential and
ensure that future generations will have not
only the cleanest air possible, but also a
robust energy and transportation industry prime

to compete in the 21st century.
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MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Rebecca Stanfield.

MS. STANFIELD: Good morning. My name is
Rebecca Stanfield, and I'm the clean air
advocate for U.S. Public Interest Research
Group. U.S. PIR is the national lobby office
for the state PIR, which are a consumer and
watch dog group. We're active around the
country.

Our Clean Air Now Campaign is talking to
literally millions of people about this critical
issue over the summer. Over the past two weeks,
the 1999 smog season has descended upon most of
the eastern United States. Already this summer,
millions of Americans have been exposed to
levels of air pollution that are unsafe to
breathe.

If this summer is like 1998, we can expect
frequent and widespread violations of the
federal health standard for smog, not just in
our urban centers, but throughout the nation.
Last year's standards were violated fifty-two
hundred times in forty states. What this means
for people living in these areas, is that they

will experience declining lung function as a
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result of breathing air in their communities.

For normal, healthy adults, it can mean not
working or exercising outdoors; and, over time,
lung tissue damage that could be irreversible.
For children, the elderly and those with asthma,
high smog days means losing work or school, not
playing outdoors with friends, hospital
emergency room visits for asthma attacks,
increasing susceptibility to infection and often
serious exacerbation of preexisting heart and
respiratory disease. Therefore, new standards
for clean cars and clean gasoline are not just a
good idea, they're absolutely essential to the
protection of public health.

Automobiles are the single largest source

of smog pollution, creating nearly a third of

the nitrogen oxide that cause fog formation.
EPA estimates that the standards will save
twenty-four hundred lives each year and prevent
over a hundred thousand people from being sick.

Together, the proposed Tier 2 standards in

gasoline sulfur standards comprise a strong
integrated approach to reducing pollution from
automobiles. There are many aspects of the

program which we applaud, some of which | will
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describe below. | will also describe several
important ways in which the Tier 2 program
should be strengthened to prevent unnecessary
delays or complication and implementation and to
avoid exacerbating existing loopholes for bigger
and bigger automobiles.

First, we applaud the overall significant
reductions in pollution from the average
automobile that will be realized through the
Tier 2 program. The .07 grams per mile average
standards for nitrogen oxide based on a hundred
and twenty-eight thousand mile useful life is
approximately eighty-nine percent cleaner than
the Tier 1 standard. It is clear that while the
standard is aggressive, the technology to meet
the standard is available. This program will
also harmonize federal standards with those
adopted in California.

Second, we agree with EPA that the popular
sports utility vehicles must be treated no
differently for pollution purposes than cars.
There is no longer an expectation that the SU
vehicle be used as work cars. On the contrary,
they are widely acknowledged to be the station

wagon of the 1990s, rarely used for any purpose
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more taxing than taking their family to the
grocery store and to soccer practice. The
justification for allowing SUVs to pollute more
is an artifact and the new standards should
reflect the new role of SUVs in our society.
Third, we agree that the nationwide sulfur

standard should be adopted to prevent to the
guickening of the sophisticated new pollution
control equipment. The automobile and the fuel
should be treated as a single system, and EPA
has appropriately proposed that new car
standards be accompanied by clean gasoline.
Moreover, we strongly that nationwide, rather
than regional gasoline standards, are critical

to the success of the Tier 2 program. As
Americans, we enjoy the ability to drive from
state to state and as consumers we would be
outraged to have dirty gasoline damage our cars.
More importantly, we have air quality problems
that cost the nation with violations of the

health standards in forty states last year,

there is no region that we would not benefit
from clean fuel.

The oil industry representatives have

argued stridently for lower phase-in of the
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schedule for clean gasoline and increased
flexibility for small refiners. We believe that
EPA's proposal strikes an appropriate balance
between achieving pollution reduction and
allowing the oil industry ample time and
flexibility. EPA allows the industry to use an
averaging system, allows refineries to use
credits from early reduction, allows less
stringent caps in the first two years and allows
smaller time limits to meet both the stringent
standards through the years 2007. More
flexibility than this is unwarranted and would
result in unenforceable and effective program.

While a strong first step, EPA's Tier 2

program should be strengthened before it becomes

finalized this year. First, EPA's proposal
allows SUVs weighing between six thousand and
eighty-five hundred pounds an extra two years
before the Tier 2 car standards apply. There is
significant and growing number of these larger

SUVs on the market, including the Ford

Expedition, Dodge Ram, Lincoln Navigator, we see

these everywhere. EPA's proposal gives these

models until 2009, a full decade, before their

exemptions from clean car standards expires. We
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believe that special standards for larger SUVs
should expire immediately.

Second, EPA's proposal does not address
pollution from the largest and dirties SUVs of
all, those over eighty-five hundred pounds. The
number of these super SUVs is also rapidly
increasing, as the Ford Excursion enters the
market to compete with the Chevy Suburban. By
not including these models in the Tier 2
program, EPA is giving auto manufacturers an
incentive to aggressively develop the ever
larger SUVs. We believe that Tier 2 should
apply the same .07 NOx average to all classes
and passenger vehicles, including those over
eighty-five hundred pounds.

Third, EPA's proposal will allow the
filtration of diesel vehicles, the pollution
from which poses especially severe health
impact. A growing body of research shows that
diesel exhaust has particularly severe health
impact, including greater risk in premature
deaths and greater risk of cancer. The highest
bid in the proposal is designed specifically to
allow for more diesel-powered vehicles, which

will continue to emit more toxic pollution than
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gasoline-powered automobiles. The State of
California considered a similar proposal and
rejected that submission in order to protect the
citizens from the carcinogenic nature of diesel
exhaust and EPA should do the same.

And finally, | want to respond to a couple
of the things that we've heard over the last few
days from the auto industry and the oll

industry. First, the Alliance of Automobiles

Manufactures was calling to the agency to impose

five parts per million sulfur in gasoline limit
before it is required to meet EPA before
reaching the tailpipe requirements for heavy
light-duty trucks.

The Alliance is also calling for a
technology review in 2004 before the EPA's
proposal would become effective. We believe
that the EPA is not required and should not
conduct such a technology review. The agency
has well demonstrated that these standards are
achievable with thirty parts per million fuel in
its preamble in the Tier 2 reported to Congress.
This finding is also well demonstrated by
analyses performed by the California Air

Resource Board. We appose these initiatives
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unless they are presented to higher standards
than impose lower emission rates than Tier 2 --
a Tier 3, if you will. A Tier 3 set of

standards is also needed to foster alternative
technologies that could obtain zero or near-zero
emission limits.

And finally, 1 would like to respond to an
assertion by the American Petroleum Institute,
that this initiative should be held up because
of the recent D.C. District Court decision
remanding the 1997 health standards. As Ms. Oge
said in her opening remarks, the court did not
challenge the fact that our air is dangerously

polluted, nor did it take away EPA's authority
and duty to cut pollution to protect public
health.

The American Petroleum Institute would have
EPA ignore the suffering of millions of
Americans rather than take cost effective,
common-sense approaches to cutting pollution and
clearing the air. The American public will not
stand for this for one minute. We urge EPA to
stand up to this outrageous industry argument.

And in conclusion, | thank EPA for allowing

me the opportunity to comment on the Tier 2
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proposal and the gasoline sulfur standards, and
| look forward to submitting more details and
written comments later.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Dr. Nancy Turbidy, welcome. Good morning.

DR. TURBIDY: Good morning.

I'm Nancy Turbidy, the Clean Air Specialist
of the American Lung Association of Georgia.

When asked to speak on air quality and its
effect on public health in Atlanta, my first
thought was, It's impossible to undo a hundred
years of growth and development in the city.
This progress has brought more cars and trucks
than we ever dreamed of. We can only offer
improvements to our current situation.

The American Lung Association and its
medical section, The American Thoracic Society
believes the proposed Tier 2 regulation are the
next step in EPA's continued progress towards
reducing health consequences of smog and fine
particle solutions.

The lungs constant interaction with the
environment, the air we breathe, makes the
impact of the environment inescapable. How well

and poorly our lungs perform depends directly on
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the quality of air around us. Inthe U.S.,

there are over a hundred and seventeen million
people exposed to high levels of ozone. In
urban areas like Atlanta, motor vehicles are a
large part of the problem. Smog is created when
gases or vapors emitted from the motor vehicle
combine with nitrogen oxide, which compound in
the presence of sunlight, which we have a lot of
sunlight and warm weather in Atlanta. Imagine
the health effects. Ozone reacts to lung

tissue. They can inflame or cause harmful
exchanges and breathing passages decrease a
lung's working ability and cause the coughing
and chest pain.

Ozone air pollution especially effects
sensitive groups, such as people with lung
disease, young children and the elderly. People
who exercise and work outdoors are also more
vulnerable to the effects of ozone. Ozone
pollution, even at low levels, has been linked
to increased hospital visits and emergency room
admissions for respiratory problems.

The American Lung Association applauds
EPA's Tier 2 low sulfur gas proposal as an

important measure for protecting health.
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Clearly, these new regulations are needed and
achievable. EPA estimates that these new rules
will lower levels of ozone and particulate

matter and reduce carbon monoxide. Most
important to the American Lung Association is
that cleaner cars and trucks and cleaner
gasoline will help save lives and reduce

illness.

Once fully implemented, EPA estimates these
rules could reduce premature mortality by up to
two thousand four hundred cases each year, acute
and chronic bronchitis by up to four thousand
cases each year and reduce cases of respiratory
symptoms and aggravation by over one hundred
thousand each year. Americans want clean air
and are willing to do their part.

The American Lung Association just released
its second national pole addressing many of the
issues in Tier 2's low sulfur gas proposal. An
overwhelming number of people, eighty-three
percent, would pay up to two cents more per
gallon for gasoline. The same large majority
favor clean gasoline nationwide. In addition, a
large majority, eighty-eight percent, want SUV

and minivans to meet the same emission standards
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as cars. This view was held even among SUV and
minivan owners, eighty-five percent. Most

people also favor requiring diesel-powered
pickups and SUVs to meet the same standards as
passenger cars. People want clean cars and
trucks and cleaner gasoline.

Over the years we have learned not to let

the big tobacco companies decide what is best
for our health, the same must be true for air
pollution.

The American Lung Association has a
recommendation for strengthening these
proposals, which will be included in our written
comments.

Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Any questions for the panel?

(No response).

MS. OGE: Thank you very much. Thank you
for taking the time to come and share your views
with us this morning.

MS. MARTIN: We would ask the second panel
to come forward: Harvard Ayers, Jerry Esper,
Doug Teper, Noel Schumann and Dr. Howard

Frumkin. | would also ask Margery Davis to join
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this panel.

(Whereupon, the panel came before the

Board; and discussions ensued off the

record.)

MS. MARTIN: May | ask, then, if Warren
Slodowske is available and would be willing to
testify on this panel?

(Whereupon, Mr. Slodowske came before

the Board.)

MS. MARTIN: Great. Thank you very much.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Margie's now giving
a speech over in the other place.

MS. MARTIN: | believe she's right there on
the front table. She just got here. Terrific.
Thank you, sir. She's quicker than you can even

imagine sometimes, isn't she?

Can | ask the rest of the panel
participants to please write your name and
affiliation on the cards in front of you.

And while everyone else is getting ready,
since Mr. Esper is all prepared, maybe | can ask
you to start.

MR. ESPER: Certainly. Thank you. My name
is Jerry Esper. I'm here to speak on behalf of

Daimler-Chrysler Corporation on the Tier 2 and
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low sulfur rules that EPA has imposed.

We testified in Philadelphia and | will try
to abbreviate my comments and not repeat many of
the things that were said in Philadelphia,
except where | feel that they do need to be
clearly emphasized.

Again, as we did testify in Philadelphia,
Daimler-Chrysler is an industry leader when it
comes to supporting development of marginally
sound vehicle technologies. And while we have
very impressive record, | won't bore you with
all the details. But | do want to reaffirm that
we are committed to a continuing pursuit of
tough emission performance goals. We all do
want to reduce emissions. It will help and
achieve emission clean air goals. And we stand
ready to do our part.

As a member of the Alliance of Automobile
Manufacturers, we contribute to the development
of that organization's proposal and we fully
support it. The Alliance proposal calls for a
very aggressive development and infiltration of
new vehicle technologies. It was offered in the
spirit in the industry's previous voluntary

issue to the National Low Emission Vehicle
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Program, which is already providing cleaner
vehicles to the northeast and will take those
vehicles nationwide beginning with 2001 model
year, which is a scant six months away.

The Alliance proposal makes sense because
it meets the industry need for appropriate
phrase-in of work load. It allows the oil
industry time to put the proper fuels in place
and it solidly meets projected performance of
EPA's proposal.

Compared to EPA's emission reduction goals
of eight hundred thousand tons per year in 2007
and 1.2 million tons in 2010, our program
proposed by the Alliance would achieve about
nine hundred and fifty-seven thousand tons and
one million two hundred and forty-eight thousand
tons in those same years. And the Alliance
proposal would provide continued reduction into
the future.

We support the program for which car and
light-truck standards for the nitrogen oxides
eventually converted to a comparable level in
that same level of 0.07 grams per mile that EPA
has proposed. However, we suggest a slightly

different gap to get there. One of the elements
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of our concern is the 2004 review. And | want
to emphasize the importance of that review. It
must look at the emission reductions that cost
effective and affordable, that the program is
feasible; and if there is available of five

parts per million fuel, that .07 sulfur fuel

that you've heard about, that the standards are
feasible for lean-burn technologies and that
they not adversely affect any one company
relative to other companies.

Again, | must stress, in Philadelphia and
you heard earlier today, the importance of this
technology review and we agree that it is very
critical. We also believe that removing sulfur

from gasoline is critically important to give

the auto manufacturers any chance of meeting the

NOx fleet average projected. Quite simply,
sulfur is poison to exhaust treatment systems.
As vehicle hardware becomes clogged up, the
ability to operate to maximum effectiveness and
deficiencies is seriously compromised.
As we illustrated in Philadelphia, the

conversion efficiency of control devices tested
here shows a loss of efficiency of about ten

percent within just twelve hundred miles when
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compared to the effects -- when comparing the
effects of operating on fifty ppm versus
eighteen ppm. Even the eighteen ppm sulfur fuel
causes some loss to the conversion efficiency.
As you look at the grafts, you'll see that you
get about forty percent loss of engine
efficiency as the mileage is increased. And as
we demonstrated on a calculation, a hypothetical
calculation in Philadelphia, which | won't take
you through, but that ten percent of loss of
conversion efficiency would cause the vehicle to
fail to meet the proposed standards; and a forty
percent loss of conversion efficiency would
cause the tailpipe emissions of vehicles to go
up by more than three hundred percent. This is
simply unacceptable.

Reducing the sulfur content to gasoline is
an emission strategy that promises to improve
air quality conditions across the country.
Mobility of the nations vehicle fleet demands
nationwide control of fuel quality. A lot of
the control system to be placed in one area so
that you have increase inflation in another area
simply does not make sense.

Additionally, sulfur clear gasoline would
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allow manufacturers to make clear, more fuel
efficient hardware to market to prices that
could further reduce NOx and particulate matter
are intolerant to sulfur in gasoline.
Daimler-Chrysler has consistently
demonstrated its willingness to develop cleaner
world-class vehicles. We believe that these
vehicles deserve cleaner world-class fuels.
Unfortunately, much of the gasoline sold in the
United States today has a sulfur content that
exceeds that sold in many third-world countries.
Improved gasoline formulations Daimler
recognizes is a critical tool in the effort to
produce auto emissions. The thirty ppm sulfur
limit that the EPA is proposing to phase-in
starting 2004 has already been required in
California since 1996. Other fuel improvements
already in place in California and further
reduction to sulfur to about five ppm are
readily available, cost-effective measure, that
will improve the performance of the entire fleet
of vehicles on the road and ensure that the
sophisticated clean systems that auto makers
will need to develop to meet the Tier 2

standards are not wasted once in the hands of
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consumers.

Finally, we know that many of the states
look to EPA to demonstrate leadership on
controlling emissions of the vehicles and fuel
systems. If EPA does not limit sulfur in
gasoline to five ppm as part of this rule, the
states will be forced to pursue cleaner fuels on
an individual basis. We agree EPA should
challenge the oil industry as aggressively as
it's challenging the vehicle manufacturers and
ensure the vehicles of the future are not forced
to operate at reduced effectiveness of fuels of
the past.

We will be providing written comments and
baring any questions, that concludes my
testimony for today.

MS. MARTIN: Thank you very much.

We have an overwhelming number of people
here that are trying to testify, so we decided
to try to expand our panel. I'm sorry that our
representative from Navistar is stuck over in
the corner there. So | would like to ask the
rest of the panel if you could all shift down
towards the middle of the room and give him a

little room at the table. I'd really appreciate
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MR. FRUMKIN: [ think that's my penalty for
being late.

MS. MARTIN: Not intentional.

Then | would like to ask Mr. Frumkin if you
would to begin your testimony.

MR. FRUMKIN: | have a slide that's on its
way here, so if | can defer for a few minutes, |
would appreciate it.

MS. MARTIN: Certainly.

Mr. Ayers, would you like to present?

MR. AYERS: Yes. Thank you.

My name is Harvard Ayers, and I'm a
professor of anthropology at Appalachian State
University; and | chair an environmental
organization that's known as Appalachian Voices.

Appalachian Voices has scientists and
community organizers that are concerned with
such issues as air pollution, which is why I'm
here today, wood chip mills, strip mining and
public plans management.

With respect to air and many other types of
environmental protection, this whole
organization is fiddling. Folks we are

rearranging the deck chairs on the Titanic.
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This is not some game played between industry
and their supporters in Congress. Children are
suffering from asthma. Trees are dying. One
guarter of the outer lakes in New York are
biologically dead. What does that mean? There
is no life in that water.

| appreciate all the numbers people are
spitting out. The fact is, that our environment
and our health is going down the toilet because
of air pollution. So what are we going to do
about that? That's what | want to know.

| got involved with an organization known
as SAMI. Well, you know about SAMI, Southern
Appalachian Mountain Issues. For three years |
worked hard with SAMI. The environmentalists
come together with industry folks, they come
together with bureaucrats and try to come up
with solutions for our problems. After three
years, | finally gave up with SAMI. SAMI is
doing studies and studying and studying. We
just need to stop the pollution. The technology
is here to clean everything up. If we rearrange
these deck chairs and the Titanic goes down, you
know, where are we? We're at the deep six,

right?
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Resistance from industry, delays, controls
and buying of politicians the old fashion way,
as well as buying lobbyist that resent contorted
and distorted information in Washington, D.C.,
there's the problem, folks. But fighting with
conservative judges who override what the EPA is
trying to do, this is where the problem arrises.
This process is a recipe for disaster. The EPA,
as I'm concerned, under Carol Brown, who is
doing her absolute best to try to work within
this essentially broken system and to try to

repair what's wrong.

The industry has a number of different ways
that they can win: they can stop legislation;
they can water it down; they work with
administrative sources like Dan Quail's, or the
council, whatever it was that existed; and they
could also tie it up legally and with
conservative judges, can actually defeat the
purpose of EPA.

Let's talk about the effects, that's what
I'm really concerned about. Appalachian Voices
has been doing research on the effects, not just
on human health, this is not our problem, but on

the environment, human health effects are
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extremely important. Air pollution comes from
two different sources: smoke stacks and
tailpipes. We're here today to talk about
tailpipes obviously. A commonality, two words:
sulfur fuel, this is where it's all at. Other
than CL2 and maybe DOTs, which have very little
significance here in the east, there are two
basic pollutants. We don't have to understand a
lot of chemistry, it's NOx and SO, it's
nitrogen and it's sulfur. The smoke stacks are
going to give off both, the tailpipes mainly NOx
in addition to the DOTSs.

A little boy with asthma, the trees, the
forest, the streams, we really can't wait for
all this to run its course; and by 2009, maybe
by then, folks, we'll do it. President Al Gore
got up in front of a group of people on Earth
Day at Shenandoah Nation Park and he said,
"Folks, we're going to clean up our air. We're
going to clean the sulfur out of our air to the
condition as they existed before human pollution
came along by the year," ready for this, "2062."
Now, could that man make such a pronouncement
without smiling; if he can, then he's more a

politician than he is environmentalist, | can
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guarantee you. And my suspicion is that's
what's going on with Al Gore.

Let's talk about what's happening in the
high mountains, in the areas that | have

specific knowledge of. In the mountains west to

North Carolina, East Tennessee and South Western

Virginia, we have the very highest mountains of
the Appalachian chain. And that's what this
book is that I'm the senior editor of. The book
is called, The Appalachian Tragedy, Air
Pollution and Tree Death in the Eastern Parts of
North America." It shows pictures of dying
trees and on other pages it shows pictures of
smoke stacks and industries. It shows pictures
of automobiles. It shows the very definite
connection between these things. So this is
what we're doing. We flew over and did ground
research in the southern Appalachian, the Great
Smokey Mountain National Park, the Blue Ridge
area of the Appalachians, this is where we've
been working.

If any of you have ever been to the top of
these mountains know that the fruits and forest
are dying on Mount Mitchell, they're dying in

the Smokies, all along Blue Ridge Parkway, one
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of our wonderful jewels of our country.

But what many people don't know is that
it's moving down. The hardwood forest, the
maples, the beach, the birch, some of our
favorite trees are dying in record numbers. In
many places twenty to thirty percent are
standing dead as mackerels right now. Near my
home in Boone, North Carolina, | can show you
hillsides where there is virtually no standing
live mature tree. All of them are standing
dead. This is going on right now. The soil up
there is so acidified that there's no question
that certainly hazardous is causing this.

Now, why are the mountains so much harder
hit? Here's the important thing, the mountains
are frequently in clouds. Cloud water is ten to
fifty times more acidic than the water that
falls out of it as rain or snow. So these trees
are regularly bathed in these higher mountains
on a regular basis in an acid mist, in a toxic
soot; and also ozone levels are higher.
Somebody said today, what, fifty-five days or

something like this, last year that Atlanta had

an exceedness of the eight-hour ADBBD standard,

approximately. Do you know that the Great
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Smokey Mountain National Park had about the
same? Do you know that the Great Smokey
Mountain National Park is located in the most
air polluted place in this continent? And |
don't mean ozone. You've got more ozone out in
south California. But if you consider acid rain
and ozone and nitrification, the Great Smokey
Mountains are the most polluted place in the
country and probably in the continent. And this
is our most visited national park. Is there no
shame? When do we ever get to the point where
we say, folks, enough is enough? We have to
stop the pollution. We have to stop it now.
We're arguing about ten years from now
maybe we'll get this big SUVs taken off. Well,
| think those SUVs ought to go now. They ought
not to ever be encouraged by the government and
we need to do something with this now. 1 call
them suburban assault vehicles. I'm sorry. If
they ran over my little Toyota truck, I'd be a
dead duck. Maybe some people would be better
off if | were.
Anyway, that's pretty much my prospective.
We have to stop the NOx. We have to stop the

NOx. The last thing I'm going to say, we have
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to stop the NOx. The nitrogen is what is doing
it. It forms ozone, it forms acid rain and it
nitrifies the soils and kills the forest in that
way, it's a triple threat. The technology is
there. The political will is not. When are we
going to wake up to who's running our country
and do something about this?

Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Doug Teper, good morning.

MR. SHUMANN: Am | on?

MS. OGE: Yes, you are.

MR. SHUMANN: My name is Noel Shumann. 1
represent the construction industry. And I've
been a builder for about thirty-five years. And
| have been associated -- probably built more
than five, six hundred homes.

I'm not sure what the answer is. I'm not
here to ram one view point down anyone's throat.
But | will say that the construction industry,
depending on whose report you read, is probably
the largest industry in the United States,
however fragmented it is. And trucks are very,
very important to this industry. You basically

have four kinds of users. The first one would
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be the low income sub who does the clean up,
does the small tasks, and this kind of person
uses a small truck or an older used beat up
larger truck. The second type user is the
average subcontractor or a man who works for a
subcontractor. If you took a carpenter, he has
to load his trucks with saws, tools, ladders.

If you took a stucco man, he puts gasoline in
his truck, masonry products, he loads them down
and it's quite a heavy load. If you took an
electrician, you can have, again, the longest
ladders. You'd have three thousand dollars
worth of either appliances or lighting fixtures
that he hauls around bringing them from job to
job, same with landscaping, the same as any
contractor. These two classes, | believe,
represent the largest users of trucks probably
in the United States. And | feel like that

their income, we don't have a high level of
income involved with these people.

So when we talk about a possible cost of
two hundred dollars to make changes, | don't
know about the people in this room, but | found
the expectations -- some will meet reality. And

when you're dealing with either a car
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manufacturer or you're dealing with the
government, things seem to go awry and the cost
end up being much more.

But you want to keep in mind that if a man
is making twenty to twenty-five thousand dollars
a year, the net usable income of paying more for
the truck might be the same as one of us
spending a thousand to fifteen hundred dollars,
because he just doesn't make that much money.
That two hundred bucks, four hundred, six
hundred, whatever it's going to cost, is a lot
more to that man to what it might be to most of
us. And because of that, | feel what's going to
happen is, number one, most of them cannot go
down to a smaller truck, they can't. They're
not big enough, they're not powerful enough,
they just can't haul what they need to
accomplish on the job. So | feel like they're
going to ride their trucks until the rot if this
change happens. And | feel that we're going to
end up with a lot of old junkers on the road or

they're going to jump up to over eighty-five

hundred pounds. And then we've got another new

set of problems. | think we're talking about an

awful lot of trucks to have this happen.
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| think the other thing in the construction
industry -- And at first this might seem
trivial. But I'm talking about human behavior.
And many times it goes against the grain of what
all this might deal with is right. And that is
that the truck in construction industry is that
subcontractor's or that builder's self-esteem,
his image, whatever you want to call it.

| have a superintendent who worked for me.
He made twenty-six thousand dollars. His home
that he had, when he covered his down payment,
it was about a hundred and twenty thousand
dollar home. | went by his house, and there was
about eight people standing around obviously a
new Dodge Ram. That young man was as proud as
anybody you ever seen were. | mean, he wanted
to show me the inside, where he could put his --
this wide area where he could put his records
in. He wanted to show me all this stuff. And
my point is, to legislate or make him go back
down to a little small truck is just about next
to impossible. It would be like asking some of
us in here, me included, to go from driving my
Infinite SUV down to driving a Ford Farmount.

Somehow I'm going to figure a way around that.
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I'm not going to do it. And the contractors are
the same way, it's just a different ball game.
And that ball game is, he's not doing to drive a
little truck. He's not going to drive the truck
that doesn't have power. He's going to do
whatever he has to do. | swear | think their
truck payments are more than their house
payments. And I think that this is a reality.
| think that this is a reality that we have to
face; that, one, we're going to effect the
largest industry in United States or the second,
whichever one you want to call it. We are also
going to not accomplish it after it's effected.
| just feel like they're going to steer around
it. | think we're going to end up putting a lot
more old used junkers on the road. And with
this, there's got to be a way that we can do
this without effecting the horsepower, power
loads and this kind of thing.

And with that, I'll end my testimony.

Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Margery Davis, good morning.

MS. DAVIS: Thank you.

| did not realize that | was going to be
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called on.

MS. OGE: Mr. Shumann.

MR. SHUMANN: Yes.

MS. OGE: Would you please stay, the
panel -- we may have questions of the panel.

MR. SHUMANN: All right. I'm sorry.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

MS. DAVIS: | have sat here listening to
the man on the end of the table and this man in
construction and realized what problems we have.
We're facing the dangers of losing the lives as
we know it, and yet there are many people that
are more concerned about what image they will
portray if they buy smaller cars.

We're trivializing things here today. This
is an important issue that our leaders need to
be aware of and they are not. There is a kyoto
protocol treaty to decide. Our leaders will not
even discuss it in the Senate. And, yes, we are
the largest polluter in the world and we're not
willing to take small steps that might hurt our
image if it will save our world. And that's
really about all | have to say.

I'm really not one of the figures that

should be speaking here. Dr. Frumkin and people
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like that know the issues should be listened to
rather than my ranting. Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Dr. Frumkin --

MS. MARTIN: | would like to just interrupt
for one second. I'm sorry. | just wanted to
say that you are important and as qualified and
capable of speaking just like all public
citizens are. That's one of the reasons we are
taking this panel, the EPA representatives,
outside the beltway, outside of Washington,
around the country, to meet with people like
yourself, and | really appreciate your coming to
be here today.

DR. FRUMKIN: Good morning.

MS. OGE: Good morning.

DR. FRUMKIN: For out of town visitors,
especially for the EPA staff who are living on
the road as they attend hearing across the
country, welcome to Atlanta.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

DR. FRUMKIN: My name is Howard Frumkin.

I'm a physician, an epidemiologist, specializing
in environmental and occupational health. |

chaired the Department of Environmental and
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Occupational Health at the Rollins School of
Public Health, at Emory University, and | direct
and consulate a clinic in environmental
occupational medicine at the Emory Clinic. |
speak today, not on behalf of Emory, but in a
personal capacity, as a concerned physician and
public health professional.

From the prospective of medicine and public
health, the proposed Tier 2 standards are an
important step forward. Lowering automobile NOx
emissions to .07 grams per mile is a good idea.
Requiring other passenger vehicles, such as
pickups and SUVs to operate as cleanly as
automobiles is a good idea. Requiring the lower
particulate emissions for diesel fuel vehicles
is a good idea. And dropping sulfur levels in
gasoline on a nationwide basis to optimize
pollution control systems in motor vehicles is a
good idea.

These are good ideas because they will
result in lower ambient levels of ozone and
particulates, both of which are well-recognized
health hazards.

As for ozone, we have solid evidence from

studies from many cities, including here in
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Atlanta, that exposure means to compromise lung
function, aggravation of asthma, increased
visits to emergency rooms, increased use of
medications and increased hospitalizations.
Certain populations are especially susceptible:
children, people with lung diseases, people who
work outdoors have the heaviest exposure,
including construction workers.

As for particulates, we have solid evidence
that exposure is associated with increases in
cardiovascular mortality. Again, certain
populations are especially susceptible: the
elderly, people with cardiovascular disease,
perhaps the very young.

Ozone is a special concern for us here in
Atlanta, and this is a good week to show why.
The table, that will probably arrive here for
display minutes after | finish, shows peak ozone
levels in parts per billion measured in each of
the eight monitoring stations in the metro
Atlanta area over the last three days. We've
had a little bit of a heat wave. Of the total
of twenty-four readings at eight stations over
three days, two-thirds of the peak levels

exceeds eighty parts per million. And several
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stations here in Atlanta recorded peak levels in
excess of a hundred parts per billion.

We know that right now, as we come down off
a short heat wave, as we discuss the issue in
these hearings, children in Atlanta are having
difficulty breathing, some are visiting doctors'
offices and emergency rooms to seek relief.

But there are some problems with the
proposed Tier 2 standards. They do not go far
enough fast enough. The larger sports utility
vehicles should have to clean up just as fast as
cars. In particular, the very largest of such
vehicles should not have ten years to comply
with the new regulations. Sulfur levels in
gasoline should come down more quickly, and
smaller refiners should not get extra time to
comply.

Considering medical analogy, if we had a
new medication ready for production, affordable
and effective that we knew would relieve serious
illness and reduce mortality, we would not take
ten years to bring it to market. Even Viagra,
medicine that treats a non-fatal condition came
to market faster than that. Perhaps because for

some consumers it serves the same function as a
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really big sport utility vehicle.

As a physician, I'm especially eager to
seek progress into keeping clean air. Patients,
neighbors and family members now ask my advice
about outdoor activities during Atlanta's high
ozone summers. People like to be outside.
Exercise is good for health. But | have to
advise them on high ozone days to limit their
outdoor exercises especially if they have
asthma, as more and more of us do. Thisis a
dilemma that will only be resolved at the
source, by cleaning up the ozone precursors.

As a person who likes to bicycle to work,
I'm also especially eager to see progress in
achieving clean air. On high ozone days, we're
all advised to leave the cars at home and to use
alternatives, including bicycling. What does
this mean? It means bicycling home at the end
of the workday, at the peak of the ozone curve,
on a high ozone day, through air that is unfit
to breathe. This, too, is a dilemma that will
only be solved at the source: by cleaning up
0zOone precursors.

The Tier 2 standards are an opportunity to

change the way we, as a nation, transport
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ourselves. We need to move ahead expeditiously.
We need to force the pace of technological
innovation. And if some vehicles, hugh sports
sport utility vehicle, burning diesel fuels, for
example, should become obsolete in the process,
| for one will not mourn then anymore than |
mourn the end of smallpox.

Cleaner fuel and lower emissions are an
essential public health measure, no less than
clean drinking water and vaccinations.

Thank you very much for the opportunity to
testify.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Warren Slodowske, good morning.

MR. SLODOWSKE: Good morning and thank you.

I'm Warren Slodowske, and I'm manager of the
environmental staff of Navistar and | will be
reading the same comments that Patrick
Charbonneau, who is vice president of
engineering for the engine division of Navistar
International Transportation Corporation gave in
Philadelphia, he's my boss.

| am here today to discuss the impact of
EPA's proposed Tier 2 emission standards on

diesel engine technology which Navistar is
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developing for light-duty vehicle application,
in partnership with our customer, Ford Motor
Company.

We believe that greater reliance on diesel
engines in this important market segment can
provide important environmental and economic
benefits. We support challenging but achievable
Tier 2 standards which create incentives for our
industry to invest in new generation diesel
engines which deliver superior emission control
performance. Clean diesel fuel, with sulfur
levels at or below five parts per million, is a
critical enabler for the new technologies we are
developing. We need EPA's help in assuring the
availability of ultra-low sulfur fuel for
light-duty vehicles by 2004 in order to achieve
the very aggressive Tier 2 targets EPA has
proposed.

With ultra-clean diesel fuel and new
aftertreatment systems, we foresee dramatic
breakthroughs in emissions controls. For
example, Navistar recently conducted a
demonstration of a passive trap technology using
a school bus with a heavy-duty diesel engine and

ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel. We are pleased to
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report that we achieved reduction in particulate
emissions of over ninety percent, which will be
required to meet EPA's stringent Tier 2 limits

for PM. This is an exciting example of the

great strides forward we can take with this
combination of new generation diesel technology
and ultra-low sulfur fuel for both light-duty

and heavy-duty diesels.

I would like to make two other points about
this demonstration vehicle. The particulates
are fifty percent lower than the best 1998
certified CNG engine. Secondly, the hydrocarbon
emissions are lower than can be measured in a
certified test cell. Those who saw our school
bus in Philadelphia, could attest that there was
no smoke or diesel odor associated with the
exhaust coming from this bus.

Navistar is a major North American
manufacturer of medium and heavy-duty trucks and
buses marketed under the international trade
name. Nauvistar is also the world's largest
manufacturer of mid-range, a hundred and sixty
to three hundred horsepowered diesel engines.
We supply these engines both to our other

Navistar divisions and to Ford.
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Although we have made major strides in
emissions performance, Navistar expects to
achieve dramatic additional improvements by
continuing to invest in advanced emissions
control systems. As these new technologies come
to fruition, light-duty diesel should be able to
meet extremely stringent emission reduction
goals. Thus, provided we have realistic
phase-in dates and assuming that clean diesel
fuel is available. Navistar believes that
light-duty diesel has the potential of meeting

EMA's challenging Tier 2 targets.

As we approach model year 2004, reductions
in engine-out emissions and NOx and PM will be
obtained through the introduction of completely
new, technologically advanced engines. And
these advanced-engine technologies are
implemented -- After these advanced technologies
are implemented, further reductions in NOx and
PM emissions in the 2004 time frame will require
new after-treatment technology. Several options
under consideration, including advanced
oxidation catalyst and passive particulate traps
to reduce particulates and de-NOx catalysts and

NOx absorbers to reduce NOx. Evaluating and
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then selecting the best technology will require
a major R & D effort by Navistar and vendors of
exhaust aftertreatment devices.

Once we have identified viable
aftertreatment methods, additional time and
investment will be needed to mature these
technologies to the point where they perform
efficiently under on-road conditions. Although
the aftertreatment options we are considering
are currently developing technology, our goal is
to make these technologies available in model
year 2004 through 2007. This assumes the
availability of ultra-low sulfur fuel so that
the effectiveness of aftertreatment is not
compromised by sulfur contamination.

While the rulemaking does not address
vehicles in the over eighty-five hundred gross
vehicle weight class, the technology
breakthroughs spurred by light-duty standards
could eventually be transferred to the heavy
duty engine line. Navistar has a long history
with leveraging common technologies across all
product lines, from pickup trucks to Class 8
trucks. For example, Navistar's HEUI fuel

system was originally developed for light-duty
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engines in order to meet the requirements of
emission control, fuel economy and sociability
for this market segment; Navistar then applied
this technology to its larger engines. Ina
similar manner, we would expect that the
base-engine improvements and aftertreatment
technologies developed to meet Tier 2 light-duty
targets ultimately to be transferred to heavy
duty diesel engines. This leveraging of
emission control breakthrough could have
substantial environmental benefits by creating
the technological foundation for lower emitting
heavy-duty diesel engines. With an expanding
presence in the light-duty market, as Tier 2
standards take effect, Navistar could justify

the sizeable R & D investment required to
support new emission control technology. These
will be applicable for all of our engine

classes.

With tighter controls on emissions of
nitrogen oxide and particulate matter,
Navistar's new generation of light-duty engines
will provide an unsurpassed combination of
environmental benefits. In comparison with

gasoline engines, diesel offers greatly improved
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fuel economy, substantially reduced carbon
dioxide emissions, greater engine durability and
significantly lower emissions of hydrocarbons
and carbon monoxide.

These benefits have been recognized not
just by industry, but by government policy
makers. The Administration's Partnership for
New Generation of Vehicles has selected
compression-ignition engines, diesel, as the
leading candidate technology for achieving
greatly improved fuel economy without burdening
the consumers with added cost or reduced
convenience. This increase in fuel efficiency
will translate into reduced greenhouse gas
emissions as well as reducing additional
benefits like lower CO and hydrocarbon
emissions.

Based on these emission benefits, countries
in the European Union are encouraging rapid
dieselization of the light-duty fleet in order
to achieve the European Union's goal of a
twenty-five percent reduction in mobile source
CO2 emissions by 2008. If the United States
were to adopt policies which discourage

conversion of light-duty vehicles to diesel
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technology, our near-term ability to address
global warming could be seriously compromised.
Despite the long-term promise of fuel cells and
other cutting-edge innovations, most
knowledgeable experts agreed that their
commercialization will not be feasible for many
years and that diesel is the only high

efficiency engine technology that is
economically viable for widespread use in the
near future.

There is one caveat to our ability to meet
dramatic strides of reducing NOx and PM
emission. We must have assurances that all
ultra-clean diesel fuel, with sulfur levels at
or below five ppm is available for light-duty
vehicles by 2004. All of our R & D work rests
on the premise that low sulfur fuel is a
critical technology enabler without which we
cannot achieve levels of NOx and PM control
called for by the Tier 2 proposal. Based on
discussion with our suppliers and our review of
available data, we are convinced that effective
aftertreatment will depend on the reduction of
fuel sulfur in five parts per million.

Let me deviate from the comments. | see
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that Chet is calling me to pass.

We will comment more on this in the ANPRM
of diesel fuel. Let me quick though -- Let me
add this point, if EPA has not mandated low
sulfur diesel fuel when it finalizes the Tier 2
rule, this rule would need to provide alternate
NOx and PM limits for diesel engines that would
be feasible using correct rates of diesel fuel.

Finally, we believe that it's necessary to
eliminate the fifty K standard. We also feel

it's necessary to have a technology review.

In summary, ultra-low sulfur fuel is
mandatory for Tier 2 compliance. Technology
that are developed for light-duty diesel are
transferrable to heavy-duty diesel. The Tier 2
rule will not be feasible without the
elimination of intermediate 50 K standards and
the technology review will be essential to
assess the feasibility of those post-2000
standards.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. |
hope Navistar's comments will be helpful to EPA
and we will be happy to answer any questions.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Slodowske, a clarification question.
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MR. SLODOWSKE: Sure.

MS. OGE: The first point | heard you
testifying today, is that Navistar believes,

with clean diesel fuel, that your company can
meet the 0.07 grams per NOx mile standard?

MR. SLODOWSKE: We believe that that is
possible. Certainly the path is clear on
particulate matter. But there are technologies
out there that need to be developed. We are
very optimistic about the NOx absorber
technology, but it is yet not an off-the-shelf
item. But it is very clear, that with all
ultra-low sulfur fuel, that technology will not
work.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Noel Schumann, thank you for taking the
time from your business this morning to come and
share with us your concerns.

Let me make a statement towards your
concerned. As we are developing this very
important program, we have three criteria in
mind, and | just would like to share them with
you. First and most important, we are looking
to put a program forward that provides clean air

for all Americans, including the people that
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live in Atlanta. And | hope that you agree that
that's a very important criteria for us to
follow.

MR. SHUMANN: We're together.

MS. OGE: Okay. Good.

Second, is very difficult. We do want to
put forward a program that is technologically
feasible. We want to make sure that you and the
people that work with you will be able to buy
those trucks; and if you can be assured a little
bit in our laboratory today, we have been able
to demonstrate to make this progress with just
buying trucks with the new catalyst. They're
getting very close below what we're asking them
to do, with our gasoline trucks. We agree that
for those trucks the work is going to be
challenging, they are going to be more difficult
to bring down to those standards than cars. But
we're confident that this can happen; first, and
very critical, is cost. As you have suggested,
we want to make sure that the consumer can
afford these vehicles. | estimate two hundred
dollars.

If you look historically -- you know, since

the Clean Air was introduced in 1970, we, the
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government, has always, over estimated the cost.
Actually, the agency has been able to do a
terrific job in reducing the cost. So we are
hopeful that the cost of two hundred dollars per
truck would be the case. And | hope that you
agree that cleaner air is worth two hundred
dollars additional cost for those trucks.

MR. SLODOWSKE: Obviously you can't
disagree with that. | guess the only problem
and the concern that we have is that it won't
end up working that way. So many times I've
personally, in my experience, being kind of an
old man, have seen it didn't -- the good
intentions didn't work out and it just eneded up

MR. AYERS: Could | comment on that?

MS. OGE: Excuse me. We do appreciate your
comments, and that's why we're around the
country listening to everybody, experts, public
views, business views as yourself. And we will
take all these views into consideration before
the agency moves forward to finalize their
order. And | can assure you that your comments
will be seriously considered.

MR. AYERS: Yeah, | would just like to say
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that my experience has been just the reverse of
that. The industry generally has estimated
roughly ten times what the cost of something
will be, like when we started talking about
automobiles getting a certain gasoline standard,
people were going to be priced out of the
market. But really that has not happened
because there's been so much left in the
industry.

When they were told that they had to reduce
the SO2 out of smoke stacks, they came up with
this incredible estimate of how much it was
going to cost amongst Duke Power, American
Electric Power, and Southern Company and the
like. And the cost was roughly -- it turned out
a tenth. And really, basically, industry way
over estimates. And | think our EPA president
has been very diplomatic about trying to put in
such a way that they gave industry credit for
reducing the amount which it actually cost. The
fact is that industry over-estimates; and |
think the cost, if anything, will come in even
under what EPA has estimated.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

I would like to thank all of you for taking
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your time in coming and sharing your views with
us this morning. You've been a very important
panel and discussion. And we will take all your
comments into consideration. Thank you very
much.

I don't know if my colleagues from EPA have
any questions?

(No response).

MS. OGE: Thank you very much.

We will call the next panel, individuals
that have us to testify. And since we're doing
so well with time, we will go ahead and call the
new panel. We will start with Mr. Doug Teper
from our previous panel. Good morning.

MR. TEPER: Good morning.

MS. OGE: And as | call your names, please
come forward.

Mr. Dennis Hopper, Mr. Anthony Del.ucia,
Joanne King and Juan Ruiz, Michelle Artz, Mr.
Bob Fletcher, Mr. Robert Pregulman.

(Whereupon, the panel came before the

Board.)

MS. OGE: We would ask you to please keep
your remarks to ten minutes or less.

You can go ahead with you, Mr. Teper.
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MR. TEPER: Thank you very much for being
here today. My name is Doug Teper and | have
the privilege of serving in the Georgia House of
Representatives. I'm currently serving in my
sixth tern, having originally been elected in
1988.

While serving in the Georgia Legislature,

I've spent ten years on the House of National
Resources and Environment Committee. That
experience, along with a number of years in a
number of non-profit organizations, I've had the
experience of learning quite a bit about the
subject matter we're dealing with today.

As background, | will tell you that | have
spent a year in Washington, D.C. as a --

MS. MARTIN: We're sorry about that.

MR. TEPER: | was an advocate on behalf of
a coalition of organizations. We worked on
energy and environmental issues. One of the
organizations | was associated with was an
organization called Environmental Policy
Institute on Capitol Hill. 1 didn't work on the
Clean Air Act. Actually I worked on a energy
policy quite a bit, but quite often | had to

deal with the Clean Air Act. | also want to let
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you know that | currently serve on the board of

an organization called LEAF, Legal Environmental
Association Foundation. | also served on the
board in Washington, D.C. of an organization
called Nuclear Information Resource Service. In
that capacity, | have quite a bit of experience
dealing with air quality as it pertains to the

utility industry. But that's not the subject of
today's discussion.

| want to talk about the proposal that EPA
has put out. | want to thank you and the EPA
for the efforts to make our air safe to breathe
by cutting the pollution from automobiles. At a
time when asthma rates are on the rise and more
people than ever before are vulnerable to severe
health impact of air pollution, we need the
strongest possible regulations controlling air
pollution from all major sources.

Right now we have a serious air pollution
problem around the country and specifically here
in Georgia. It has been my role to deal with --
Well, here in the metro Atlanta region we have a
serious problem, we're a non-compliance area.
We have lost transportation funds. I've worked

closely with the new governor and the
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legislature to pass what we think is a
revolutionary piece of legislation which created
a regional transportation authority. And |
believe, and | have great faith in our new
governor, we're going to make great strides in
addressing those. But I do not believe that we
can do it alone. | think it is very, very
necessary. Unfortunately, from a state
legislator's prospective, to have the federal
government come in, beat up federal legislation
and regulations fighting environmental
protection agency, notwithstanding what the
federal courts have been saying recently, we're
going to need help or we will never meet the
preexisting standards that we already have in
place.

I've been in the unfortunate situation in
the legislature having to vote on legislation
which created a thirteen-county testing area for
automobiles. At the time | had an amendment on

the floor of the house to expand that statewide.

There was no way that my amendment was going to

pass and | withheld it. But the point being at
the time that a thirteen-county testing area in

state that has a hundred and fifty-one counties
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and that has one of those largest commuting
zones of any state in the United States, it was
not going to get the job done and it has not
gotten the job done. And the problem that has
come about is the lost of significant highway
funding for my friends in the highway building
business as well as my friends who sell cars.
We've got a problem now where the
remarketable economic boom that Atlanta has had
for the last at least twenty years, it is about
to come to an end because corporations, Fortune
100 and Fortune 500 companies, no longer want to
locate either their major headquarters or their
regional headquarters here in Atlanta, for the
very fact that they cannot get their employees
to work because they're standing in traffic and
because of the health threat; that our really
wonderful quality of life has suffered in the
last twenty years because of, among other
things, pollution from auto sources. That as a
way of introduction, and let me move quickly.
| want to reiterate what | believe some
other speakers have said. I'm very concerned
about a number of issues within the proposal

that EPA has put forward. | think there should
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be no special treatment of heavier vehicles.

All passenger vehicles, including minivans and
SUVs, should meet the same standards at the same
time. Larger SUVs should not be given extra

time to clean up. Right now the proposal

includes a separate schedule for these heavier
vehicles. These vehicles will have lower

protection standards than any in other vehicle

class. The industry has always responded with

new technologies and products when standards are
firm and deadlines are reasonable. The ten-year
phase-in schedule for heavier vehicles far

exceeds any phase-in period for passenger
vehicles ever proposed. This schedule asks the
victims of air pollution to once again wait for

relief; if anything, the time line should be
shortened.

In addition, this proposal does nothing to
clean up super-sized SUVs, such as the Ford
Excursion. This could lead to increased sale
and production of these overgrown passenger
cars. Heavy-duty trucks should be required to
clean up their emissions as well. There should
be no special treatment of diesel technologies.

All vehicles, regardless of engine technology or
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fuel use, should meet the same public
health-related standards. There is no logical
justification for special treatment for diesel
technologies. Yes, the Tier 2 proposal has
created a two-vehicle category that would
permanently allow diesel engines to pollute
twice as much soot as gasoline engines and up to
ten times as much smog-forming nitrogen oxide.
Giving the toxins and likely carcinogenic nature
of diesel exhaust, there should be no incentives
to increase the amount of diesel vehicles on the
road.

The sulfur levels in gasoline should be
lowered more quickly. The current proposal will
reduce the sulfur content in gasoline but allow
an extended timetable for small refiners. Low
sulfur gasoline needs to be adopted nationally
at the same time as new emission standards. By
allowing some refiners to continue to produce
certain gasoline, there will be negative impacts
on the pollution control technologies of newer
cleaner cars. | am willing to pay, and |
believe the forty thousand people that |
represent, about eight miles from here, would be

willing to pay the extra cost. And | might want
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to mention Georgia has the lowest gasoline taxes
in the country, which depending on your
prospective, is either a negative or a positive.

But it's about seven and a half cents a gallon,
which is dramatically lower than every other

state in the country. And | think Georgia, like

a lot of states could certainly afford to pay an
extra cost per gallon.

There should be increased incentives for
advanced technology vehicles. The new standards
do not provide sufficient incentives to spur the
development of cleaner technologies, such as the
battery electric and fuel-powered cars. In
order to move the market for its future advanced
technology vehicles, the EPA must do more and
get more of these vehicles on the road.

The Tier 2 proposal is a strong start to
reducing air pollution; however, since this
decision will effect our air quality for decades
to come, we cannot afford to risk the public
health by adopting a proposal that does not
address the above -- the just mentioned areas of
concern. We need the strongest possible
regulations to control air pollution.

Thank you once again for coming here and
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allowing the people in the southeaster United
States to comment on this testimony. And being
one who has served in public service for a
number of years here, | know the dedication and
the commitment and sacrifice that you make and |
believe working together, industry, the
community, the advocates on all sides will come
together and do what's right for the good of the
people of the United States and their health.

Thank you very much.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Joanne King, good morning.

MS. KING: Good morning. My name is Joan
King, and I live in White County, which is a
rural area of north Georgia. | want to thank
you for running such an efficient meeting here,
because | thought | was going to have to stay
around till some four or five o'clock this
afternoon.

| drive a sports vehicle, and my husband
drives a pickup truck; this we find necessary
because we live on the side of a mountain of a
long dirt road. So | understand the need for
vehicles like this, but | am also deeply

concerned about air quality.
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| speak here today as the southeastern
spokesman for Twenty-Twenty Division, which is a
national alert system, focused on the
environment and also for Atlanta WAND, a women's
group that is concerned about peace and justice
issues. I'm also a member of my community's
environmental concerns committee and network
with literally dozens of environmental groups,
statewide, national, including the USR, Union of
Concerned Scientists. Now, this is a lot of
people. But what people like us lack is some of
the access and financial clout of the industry
which is the ones that are going to have to deal
with this problem. And after listening to it
today, it seems that they say, well, we're going
to do something about it, but we're going to
have to have a lot of time in which to do it.

While I'm not going to go over the facts
because we've done all that. We know we have a
serious problem and there's a lot at stake. |
remember back -- | was a child, during World War
II; and afterwards, | learned about the
Manhattan Project. Well, this nation focused
itself on producing the nuclear bombs. This was

a major breakthrough in technology and we did
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this in a very short time because we felt our

lives were at stake. It was absolutely critical

that we developed this technology. And now
we're sitting around and saying, oh, well, yes,

we need to clean up our air pollution, but we
need ten, fifteen years in which to do it.

Well, | think this is nonsense. | think I've

got more faith in American industry than they
have in themselves. They complain they can't do
it, and it's a matter of time; but when push
comes to shove, when the regulations are there,
somehow they manage. They make a profit.
People are still buying cars, still buying

gasoline. We can doit. And | want to see the
strictest regulations you can possibly mandate
because only when they are mandated will people
get down to serious business of cleaning up our
air.

And | was much impressed with the passion
of the gentleman here, who was the
anthropologist. That happens to be my field
when | was in school. He was very dramatic, but
he was on target. Our lives are at stake,
folks. It's not just the asthmatics. It's all

of us, because we are not doing the right thing
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about our environment.

So please remember the vast number of
people out there who can't get to meetings like
this and don't ask the clout to go head to head
with lobbyist and politicians and give us the
best, please.

Thank you very much.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Juan Ruiz. Is that how you pronounce
your name?

MR. RUIZ: Ruiz.

MS. OGE: Ruiz. Good morning.

MR. RUIZ: Good morning.

Hello. My name is Juan Ruiz. I'm
associated with U.S. PIRS. I'm here as a
private citizen.

| have had experience with health problems
related to air pollution. As a child in
Columbia, where | was born, | suffered through
asthma problems. | was not a healthy active
child. Poor regulations on auto industry and
just with basic industry emissions, combined
with geographical features that attracts air

pollution, help to exaggerate the problems that

were in my home city. When my family immigrated
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to the United States, specifically Florida, my
problems gradually went away. And | have been
concerned of the recent trend here in Atlanta,
the smog alert and for myself, | feel that |
could try to withstand some air pollution until
some later time, but | will not take any chances
when | start a family.

| believe there are other countries,
specifically in Europe, that have better
environmental standards, through better mass
transit and regulations, where my family and |
could live in a healthier matter. But we will
still be effected by the stress applied to the
earth by any country that does not regulate.

| have been encouraged to see these
proposals by the EPA; and also, | read in the
New York Times that Ford, and | quote, "Ford
says that beginning with the 2000 model year,
the eight hundred thousand full-sized pickup
trucks it makes annually, including the top
selling F-150s, will meet current pollution
standards for cars.” Although the largest
models are expected to meet even the tighter car
rules taking effect next year -- And the Clinton

Administration has recently proposed standards
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for large pickup in the 2004 and 2007 model
years. Now, this is pretty good. It seems
reasonable. But | would just strongly urge for
EPA to speed up the requirements; and if not by
regulations, they might tax break to
manufacturers and consumers. | do believe that
all cars should be held to the same standards.
The cost that we pay now will be paid later in
health cost and environmental clean up and the
lives hurt or lost is something that we can
avoid. And we should improve it now rather than
later. That is all.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Bob Fletcher, good morning.

MR. FLETCHER: Good morning. My name is
Bob Fletcher, or formally Robert E. Fletcher.

| support cleaner air and the EPA's Tier 2
proposal to reduce auto pollution. For the last
seven years, as a volunteer with the Georgia
Chapter of the Sierra Club and other grassroots
organizations, | have worked for more extensive
transportation options and improved air quality in
the metro Atlanta area. Most recently |
participated as a member of the task force

established by the Atlanta regional commission to
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develop emission control strategies for the new
regional transportation plan.

As we've heard on numerous occasions this
morning, air pollution is still a major problem
in our country. And | might parenthetically say

that the situation would be decidedly worse if
measures to clean up the air had not been taken
since 1970 under the Clean Air Act.

In the Atlanta metro area, over half of the
smog producing air pollutants are emitted from
on-road vehicles. This burden from vehicles is
proportionately higher than that found in most
other areas in United States. Accordingly, the
Atlanta area has a heightened stake in the
stronger Tier 2 standards. More effective
vehicle emission standards and less polluting
fuels are vital elements in the multi-faceted
national strategy to improve air quality. The
proposed Tier 2 rule changes represent a big
step in the right direction that improvements
should be made before they become final: one,
there should be no special treatment for heavier
vehicles. We've heard this by other testifiers.
Now is the time to propose a major loophole and

have all passenger vehicles simultaneously
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subject to the same emission standards. Itis
noted that 1994 emission standards were
originally proposed to be identical for cars and
light trucks; but, of course, that did not
happen. Substantial changes in the national
passenger vehicle fleet are taking place. One
can observe any busy intersection and see the
trucks and SUVs represent an increasing
proportion of the total. It is a matter of
simple equity for the auto industry and all
members of the driving public to do their share
to solve the air pollution problem. Trucks used
primarily as passenger vehicles, minivans, SUVs
and super-sized SUVs over eighty-five hundred
pounds, should be dealt with in exactly the same
fashion as other passenger vehicles. All new
passenger vehicles should meet Tier 2 standards
by the year 2007.

Two, there should be no special treatment
of diesel technologies. All vehicles regardless
of engine technology or fuel used should meet
the same health-related standards. However, as
it now stands, the Tier 2 proposal permits
diesel engines to pollute twice as much soot and

up to tens times as much as smog-forming
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nitrogen oxide as gasoline engines.

Three, the sulfur levels in gasoline should
be lower nationally to thirty parts per million
at the same time that new vehicle emission
standards go into effect. This change should
take place simultaneously for all refiners,
regardless of size. California, as we've heard,
already has a thirty parts per million standard.
And nationwide it would be the equivalent of
removing fifty-four million cars from the road.

Four, there should be increased incentive
for advanced technology vehicles. I've heard
electric and fuel cell vehicles are technically
feasible and they are less polluting than those
powered solely by internal combustion engines.
The new standard promulgated by EPA should
provide stronger incentives for development and
use of these advanced technologies.

Some say that we as a nation cannot afford
the improved emission standards for our
vehicles. This is reminiscent of statements
when the Clean Air Act was being considered in
1970. For example, lococca, then vice president
of Ford Motor Company, predicated that passage

of the Clean Air Act would cause complete
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collapse of the U.S. auto industry and would
permanently cripple the national economy. As we
know, Detroit still makes cars and does so
profitably. Our country is the mist of an
unprecedented economic expansion.

Many economists agree that the public
health and environmental protection benefits of

the Clean Air Act vastly outweigh the cost. One
comprehensive study determined every dollar
spent on compliance with the Clean Air Act from
1970 through 1990 yielded at forty-four dollars’
value of benefits. That's a pretty substantial
return on an investment.

Your organization estimates that Tier 2
emission standards will add only one hundred to
two hundred dollars to the price of new cars.
EPA has also estimated that low sulfur gasoline
will only increase cost by one to two cents a
gallon. These are very modest amounts to pay
for more breathable air.

Recent polls indicate that an overwhelming
majority of Americans feel that the same
emission standards should apply to all passenger
vehicles if they would be willing to pay two

cents more per gallon for cleaner gasoline.
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Decisions concerning the proposed Tier 2
standards will influence air quality for several
decades into the 21st century. The health and
well being of our children, grandchildren and
great grandchildren will be effected. These
future citizens have no voice in the current
decision-making process. Accordingly, we have
an inescapable moral imperative to do the right
thing.

EPA's Tier 2 proposal is a good start.
However, it should be strengthened as | have
previously described. Conversely, efforts to
weaken the rule even further should be
strenuously resisted.

| certainly appreciate the opportunity to
put my comments here at this public hearing.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Robert Pregulman, good morning.

MR. PREGULMAN: Good morning. Thank you

for allowing us to speak today. My name is
Robert Pregulman. I'm the southern field
director for the U.S. Public Interest Research
Group. And I'll try to keep my comments brief
and not repeat too much of what's been said.

Thanks to efforts of the EPA and their
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initiatives, our cars are cleaner than they were
thirty years ago, much, much cleaner than they
were. The reason is not because of initiatives
from the oil and automobile industries, but
because of regulation by the EPA. And | know a
couple of people have made some references to
the historical opposition that the oil and auto
industries have had to higher standards. | have
specific examples | would like to mention. Mr.
Fletcher already touched on one. In 1970,
lacocca, who has been the vice president of Ford
Motor Company, said the 1970 Clean Air Act would
prevent continued production of automobiles and
is a threat to the entire American economy and
to every person in America.

In a paid ad in 1973, the Chrysler
Corporation said, "No automotive company we know
has found a way to meet both the 1975 and 1976
standards. We'll need very costly catalyst
converter systems in every car. And at this
point these systems are delicate and not fully
proven." In 1973, Mobile Oil Corporation
called the 1970 Clean Air Act the
sixty-six-billion-dollar mistake. In 1989, the

Motor Vehicle Association said achieving the
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Tier 2 standards is not technologically

feasible. In 1992, Mr. Jamison Knor, President
and CEO of Texaco at the time said cleaner
gasoline may cost as much as twenty-five per
gallon.

We all know that none of these predictions
have come true. As a matter of fact, it's been
quite the opposite as most people have said.
The cost associated with these tighter
restrictions in emissions have not only been

much less than industry originally proposed, but
are also far outweighed by the health benefits
of having cleaner cars and trucks. But cars are
still a problem and the air pollution is still a
problem despite the fact that cars are cleaner
than they were thirty years ago. As a country,
we're now driving two and a half times more per
year than we did in 1970s. So we're putting out
many more emissions. And obviously, back in
1970, there weren't many SUVs at all on the
road, only primarily for work purposes. Now one
out of every two cars is an SUV; and, as you
know, they pollute at three times the rate than
regular cars do. So that's why it's critically

important for us to follow through with these
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tougher regulations.

And just to briefly summarize, we do
believe that the EPA is on the right track with
a ninety percent reduction in car emissions,
requiring some SUVs to meet the same clean air
requirements as cars and the ninety percent
sulfur reduction in gasoline. However, to
reiterate what many people have said today, we
do believe that there should be no special
exemptions for heavier SUVs. The mid-category
range of SUVs should not have an extra two years
to comply and the largest category, eighty-five
hundred pounds and above, should not be
exempted. | think it's obvious that the car
industry will start making larger and heavier
SUVs if that loophole is inactive and it will
counteract many of the good things that you all
are proposing.

We do think that sulfur reduction is
adequate, but we do think it should take place
in 2004 in conjunction with the cleaner cars.
And to reiterate again, we do think that diesel
engines should be required to meet the standards
as gasoline engines. They should not be given

any special privileges.
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To give you an example of why this is
important here in Georgia, as Representative
Teper mentioned earlier, we have a clean air
problem here in Georgia. And part of our state
government's solution to that was to require low
sulfur gasoline to be sold during the summer
months in several north Georgia counties. The
good news is, it was sold starting two years ago
-- excuse me, two months ago. But the cost has
been virtually negligible. There's been no

noticeable increase in price. But we do know
that low sulfur gasoline can be provided with
very low cost. The bad news is, it's only sold
during the summer months and it's not sold all
over the state. So if you buy gas in other
parts of the state or during the winter, the
high sulfur content will still damage catalytic
converters and still cause cars to pollute at
higher levels. So we do need a comprehensive
systematic problem. That's why it's critically
important for these measures to go through as
proposed with the corrections that | mentioned
before.

Finally, I've heard some people mention

cost and the fact that the public will not stand
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up for either higher cost gasoline, which won't
happen anyway, or paying slightly more for SUVs.
We run a national grassroots door-to-door
operation. We are talking to millions of people
all over the country about this issue. Most
people do not know that SUVs pollute up to three
times more than cars. They are very supportive
when we tell them that these Tier 2 standards
are going into effect. Many of them want these
loopholes closed to make all SUVs as clean as
cars. And just to give you an example, I've got
five thousand postcards here from folks in
Atlanta and along the east coast in support of
the standards, but also calling for these tying
up the loopholes. And I will deliver those to
you all today. And it is clear from us and our
folks that are talking to people in their homes
out in the field that Americans do want cleaner
cars, they want cleaner gasoline and they want
cleaner SUVs.

And again, | urge the EPA to follow through
with the proposal with the changes that many
people here suggested.

Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

110

Mr. Anthony Delucia, good morning.

MR. DeLUCIA: Hello. I am Anthony DeLucia.

| am a representative of the American Lung
Association. I'm a newly appointed volunteer
chair of the National Air Conservation
Commission.

| also have a life-long interest in air
pollution, growing up in the fifties and sixties
in southern California, and also did my degree
work on the effects of air pollutants on human
health. So | have quite a bit invested in this.

| do want to say, first off, that what
we're talking about today is extremely
important, what EPA is proposing. And |
personally think we can all sleep better at
night knowing that these steps are in the works.

However, we do have concerns, the Lung

Association and other groups that you're seeing,

that this is much of a coalition type of

approach, bringing some of these issues to your

attention.
Again, let's look at the positive. Since
the new regs for the ozone standard, on the

eight-hour versus one-hour and also for the fine

particulates, we're seeing maybe a change in the
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way things are being approached. We're now
talking about taking things out to the first

decade of the New Millennium, with some very
important results that we hope we can achieve.
The results are targeted to reduce the health
impact, which we see and we know is out there,
which we expect every summer, like the one we're
about to head into here in Atlanta, to cause us
to be concerned about. We know that a hundred
and seventeen million individuals live in areas
where the air quality is poor. So the bottom

line is, what we can we do about it. And if the
Tier 2 standard and the low sulfur fuel are

fully implemented, without a lot of rigmarole,
we'll see thousands of lives saved per year,
approximately four thousand. We'll see hundreds
of thousands of respiratory symptoms being
alleviated; and, of course, if we look at where

a lot of those symptoms occur and as was
mentioned earlier, the high incidence of asthma
in this country, we know our sensitive group is
the young. Also we add to that the old and we
add to that other groups such as those having
existing respiratory illnesses and in the case

of particles, cardiopulmonary sensitivities.
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So when it comes down to how the Lung
Association views the potential, we say it's
there. However, we are concerned about all the
potential for delays or maneuvering. We agree
that the largest vehicles do not need to be
exempted in any way, nor do vehicles which are
going to be powered by diesel need to be
exempted in any way regarding the standards
which are proposed. This will just only lead to
more bins than we need and bins which are
difficult to comprehend. We have come concerns
with some of the intermediate bins which talked
about different goals for hydrocarbon emissions.

We are also very concerned about the sulfur
issue. | think it's as complicated as the
emissions points clearly because they're so tied
together. But what we've come up with is the
statement that thirty parts per million of
sulfur in fuel will keep the catalytic
converters running for the hundred thousand or
the hundred and twenty thousand mile lifetime of
the vehicles that we're talking about. That is
a great idea, but it's been weakened by the idea
that additional caps can be in existence, such

that we might have some gas which goes up to
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several hundred part per million; or we're
phasing this in slower because it's needed to
give the refineries time to do more and to work
together in this network of getting things done.

We really say hogwash regarding some of
these caps and that let's just work directly for
the thirty parts per million. Let's try and do
it as expeditiously as possible, timing it with
the 2004 delivery of these first vehicles,
actually to fall 2003. We've got some examples,
they're not in the southeast of where things can
go awry if high caps on the sulfur containing
fuels are allowed to be in existence. You could
have potentially the technology being foiled in
major metropolitan areas and we need to be
concerned about it.

| think this is a nationwide issue. And
this is what the Lung Association clearly
proposes, that we view this as a nationwide
policy and a nationwide stance and continue to
cooperate with the parties that are involved at
all levels of the implementation, but really
take the hardest approach possible.

| think that there have been some claims

that we need to look at, even lower sulfur
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levels in the fuel, because these are needed
somehow to make the technology work. We have
every instance that, even the largest of the
vehicles, with the preexisting technology, can
provide emission which are below the proposed
standards. So do we need a close to zero level
fuel, which might cost more? | don't think so.

| notice Mr. Pregulman indicated, we've got the
evidence that the cost for lower sulfur fuel

will only be a couple of cents per gallon,
perhaps at max.

The technology review that is proposed |
think would not be the worst effort. What we
have proposed has worked, let's get on with it.
If we go forward and do not relax our standards,
we'll be making the greatest headway.

Lastly, from the Lung Association's
standpoint, we have polled numbers which show
the American public supports what we're trying
to do, that eighty-three percent of Americans
are in favor of low sulfur fuels and will pay
the extra two cents per gallon. Sport utility
vehicles and minivan owners will do the same
thing. So I think it shows how we could be on

track if we're properly held accountable.
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Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Any questions for the panel?

(No response).

MS. OGE: Well, Mr. Teper, I'm very
familiar with all the Georgia issues that you
raised and happen to also oversee some of the
programs that inspection and maintenance,
conformity, and so | am very sympathetic to all
the challenges that you're facing as a state
representative in this wonderful State of
Georgia.

But I'd like to thank all of you for taking
the time to come and share your views with us,
especially I want to thank our volunteers, the
individuals that are taking time from their own
jobs and life to come and share your views with
us. Your comments are very important to us and
we'll take them into consideration. We're
moving forward, traveling around the country,
and then going back to Washington to think of
everything that we have heard.

Thank you so much.

MR. PREGULMAN: | have one quick thing. 1

think it's great that we are on schedule, but |



©

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

116

do know that there are several people that are
assuming that at four o'clock, they'll have some
time.

MS. OGE: We will be here.

MR. PREGULMAN: Great.

MS. OGE: We will be here.

MR. PREGULMAN: | don't want you to miss
your planes.

(Whereupon, a break ensued from

approximately 12:30 p.m. until 1:25

p.m.; and the panel came before the

Board.)

MS. OGE: Mr. Welsh, we'll start with you.
Good afternoon.

MR. WELSH: Good afternoon.

MS. OGE: | would like to ask you to please
keep your statement ten minutes or less; and
after you give your remarks, please stay. We
may have some questions for you.

Please go ahead.

MR. WELSH: Good afternoon. My name is
John Welsh. I'm an applications chemist with
Antech Industrial Instruments, located in the
beautiful Highland Lakes area of Texas and we

are manufacturers of on-line process
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instrumentation for the determination of sulfur
in fuels.

This presentation is not necessary
concerned with when or what levels of sulfur are
eventually mandated as the U.S. moves towards
cleaner motor fuels. It does put forward the
notion that no matter what sulfur levels are
targeted, U.S. EPA should designate as its
primary method the most economical and capable
AST test methods.

In their proposed Tier 2 regulations, U.S.
EPA has stated that D 2622 WDXRF should be
designated as the primary test method for
sulfur. For the determination of sulfur in
fuels of the future -- And particularly at the
levels proposed by the EPA, D 5453 UBF has
proven to be a superior method to D 2622. This

presentation will provide evidence that

demonstrates why D 5453 should be designated as

the primary test method for sulfur in fuels.

Based on testimony so far during these
hearings, there can be little doubt that the
U.S. marketplace will have lower sulfur fuels
and in its not too-distance future.

Irregardless of how the proposed sulfur levels
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and effective dates are established, the
petroleum community will need its more accurate
and flexible tools. If a gasoline sulfur

program that is similar to the currently

proposed EPA Tier 2 regulation is enacted, the
oil industry will soon be routinely analyzing
motor fuels for very low sulfur levels.

Obviously both regulators and industry must
consider the impact of producing low sulfur
fuels.

In September 1992, the California Air
Resources Board, CARB, adopted regulations
requiring reformulation of California gasoline.
The CARB regulations established a comprehensive
set of gasoline specifications designed to
achieve reductions in emissions of VOCs, NOX,
carbon monoxide, sulfur dioxide and toxic air
pollutants from gasoline-fueled vehicles. The
CARB regulations set standards for eight
gasoline parameters, sulfur, benzene, olefins,
and others. During blending operations, the
specifications for benzene, olefins, Reid vapor
pressure, et cetera, are sometimes met well
before the sulfur level reaches thirty ppm.

Therefore, many current producers of gasoline
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for California consumption routinely must
measure must measure gasoline with sulfur
concentration less than fifteen parts per
million.

U.S. EPAis correct to seek comment as to
if ASTM D 5435 should be designated as the
primary sulfur test method. Currently D 2622
has been designated as the only EPA-approved
sulfur test method. However, the EPA has
recognized that in certain situations, D 2622
had limitations. As an example, where thirty
ppm average eight ppm cap, low sulfur fuels most
be produced, the EPA agreed to recognize test
methods allowed by the California EPA.

The thirty ppm average eighty ppm cap
sulfur specifications prompted a group of
refiners, Western States Petroleum Association,
or WSPA, to petition the California Air
Resources Board for more flexible and economical
sulfur test methods.

What WSPA and CARB needed was an economical
test method that can measure very low levels of
sulfur and give them the equivalent results as D
2622, when used for the analysis of higher

sulfur fuel levels. Various laboratory studies
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and cooperative multi-laboratory testing
revealed that D 5453 was such a sulfur test
method.

D 2622's questionable performance at low
sulfur levels can be traced to several factors.
Although probably a minor contributor, because
of the cleanliness of modern fuels, metal
contamination must be considered. The presence
of alcohol, which is commonly found in modern
alternate fuel mixtures, can also interfere with

D 2622 analysis.

Additionally, as Section 5.1 of the D 2622
test method states, "when the elemental
composition, excluding sulfur, of samples differ
significantly from the standards, errors in the
sulfur determination can result. For example,
differences in the carbon-hydrogen ration of
sample and calibration standards introduce
errors in the determination.”

Section 1.5 of the D 2622 test method scope
reinforces the problems that can occur with the
samples with a changing matrix. Analytical
errors caused by these matrix effects could
become critical as sulfur concentrations

decline. It is this issue that most limits D
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2622's usefulness in the dynamic blending future
of Tier 2 gasoline.

This excerpt from the scope section of the
most recent revision of the D 2622 '98 test
method confirms that the test, if so spent, for
sulfur levels than twenty parts per million.

The D 2622 scope also includes an
estimation of the test methods pooled level of
guantification. This calculation, based upon a
special subset of the lowest samples analyzed
during the 2622 verification, otherwise known as
a Round Robin, finds a PLOQ for D 2622 of only
fifteen parts per million.

No interference for products covered in
this Tier 2 proposal, because halogen
contamination is stringently controlled in
modern motor fuels.

D 5453 has proven itself to be an excellent
test method for the determination of sulfur in
all sorts of motor fuels. This is possible
because D 5453 uses a sample combustion
technology and is very selective and free from
the carbon hydrogen ratio in metal contamination
interferences that effects the proposed primary

sulfur regulatory method D 2622. Instrument
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calibration is straightforward and not biased by
the matrix of the calibration material.

D 5453 has a proven history of performance
in the measurement of sulfur at very low levels.
The test method initial publication in 1993
indicated the ability to measure down to one
part per million. A pooled level of
Quantification for a recently completed -- that
is, in 1998 -- ASTM Round Robin was less than
one part per million.

The California experience has shown and
brought out a number of important points, all
major refiners utilize D 5453 technology in lab
or on line, and in some instances both. Almost
all small refiners' labs utilize D 5453 or some
routine analysis.

The incorporation of 5453 as the primary
test method would also offer additional
flexibility. | would first like to note for the
record that neither ASTM D 5435 nor ASTM D 2622
specifically address the applications of these
methodologies for on-line determination of
sulfur in fuels. However, the same technology
that is described in ASTM D 5453, with the

exception of the sample introduction system, is
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found in process instrumentation. As of this

date, | am not aware of the use of D 2622WDXRM

technology for the on-line determination of
sulfur in fuels.

The use of D 5453 or UVF provides analysts
in the refiners to increase application
flexibility. The development of an on-line
certification program begins with the
establishment of a direct correlation between
on-line and laboratory results. The ability to
use D 5453 in the laboratory and UVF on-line,
for the determination of sulfur, eases the
simplifies the establishment of this correlation
of results. The issue of test method bias is
eliminated.

As previously show, D 5453 is very
selective and free from the carbon hydrogen
ratio, or what is referred to as the matrix
effect interference. This allows for accurate
sulfur determination in multiple streams with
widely varying component matrices.

In conclusion, we would like to state that
D 5453 provides superior sulfur test method
results at lower sulfur level and equivalent

measurements at higher sulfur concentrations.
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Allowing the use of D 5453 could enable
significant capital savings for the

fuel-producing community, while giving them a
better measurement tool as sulfur concentrations
continue to drop.

The D 5453 test method has already been
approved by other regulating agencies and has
proven its worth time and time again in daily
low sulfur fuel production, as well as in
general use on a worldwide basis.

When the California regulations for sulfur
in fuels were adopted and methods for the
determination of sulfur were designated, ASTM D

2622 was the logical choice. Since that time,
as the California experience has shown, ASTM D
5453 is now the logical choice. The designation
of ASTM D 5453, as the primary test method, will
serve the fuel producing and analytical
communities now and for the years to come as
sulfur levels in fuels continue to decrease.
EPA now has the opportunity to provide these
communities with the most viable test method for
low sulfur determination in fuels.

D 5435 should be designated as the primary

sulfur test method. D 2622 and other --
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possibly other ASTM test methodologies should be
designated as the alternate test methods.

And | thank you for your time and would
like to address some questions.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Stegnik, is that right, good afternoon.

MS. STEGNIK: Thank you.

Good afternoon. My name is Lisa Stegnik,
and I'm here today on behalf of the Engine
Manufacturers Association.

Among the EMA's numbers are manufacturers
of pickup trucks, sport utility vehicles, other
light-duty trucks, and passenger cars and the
diesel engines that are being designed to power
them.

EPA has proposed a sweeping revision to its
light-duty vehicle regulatory program. EPA's
proposal would treat large vehicles designed for
hauling, towing, and other work capacity, the
same as small vehicles. And EPA's proposal will
have the net effect of, one, foreclosing the
most effective and most realistically available
opportunity to meaningfully reduce carbon
dioxide emissions and approved fuel economy;

two, eliminating fuel efficient technologies;
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three, narrowing consumer choice, in vehicle
size, type, power and performance; and, four,
preventing the use of clean diesel fuel engine
technologies.

Moderate changes in the proposed vehicle
requirements and an increased focus on and a
more aggressive approach to reducing the sulfur
content of both gasoline and diesel fuel would
make EPA's proposal realistic for larger work
capable vehicles and for diesel engine
technology, without any adverse emission
impacts.

EPA should adopt the rules that do not
preclude diesel engine technology as a means to
address fuel economy needs, growing concerns
about CO2 emissions and, yes, even air quality
needs.

The single most promising cost effective
and available technology to reduce CO2 and
improve fuel economy is the diesel engine. This
has been confirmed by work coming out of the
Partnership for a New Generation Vehicle Program
and has been recognized by the Department of
Energy and the Administration.

According to EPA data, a diesel engine
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exhibits a sixty percent improvement in fuel
economy while achieving a thirty percent
reduction in CO2 emissions. Diesel engines also
are inherently low emitters of HC and CO and
they are extremely durable which means savings
to consumers and little or no degradation from
initial air quality emission performance levels.

Diesel engines also can perform more work
more efficiently than other types of engines.
Despite the widespread use of SUVs and pickup
trucks to carry passengers, engine manufacturers
must design diesel engines for those vehicles
with a capacity to haul a load or pull a boat or
trailer when such work is required. Those
engines of those unique design aspect have
different emission characteristics and require
different emission standards.

Diesel engine manufacturers already have
made dramatic improvements in the performance of
diesel engines. Engines that are being tested
today and that are top of commercialization will
be quiet, free from excessive vibration and free
from visible exhaust emissions; and they will do
so while retaining their fuel economy and

durability advantages.
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The adoption of Tier 2 standards that allow
a role for vehicles with diesel fuel engines in
the light-duty market, has significant potential
to stimulate, support and speed major research
and development and clean diesel technology; and
such new technology can be transferred to other
applications to provide even more extensive
benefits.

Without a Tier 2 program that is realistic
for diesel fueled engines, those potential
future technologies and benefits may be lost or
substantially delayed, all to the detriment of
the environment and the air quality.

EMA recognizes that with the many benefits
of diesel fueled engine technology, common
concerns about the health effects of emissions
from diesel fueled engines, engine manufacturers
have taken great stride in reducing emissions
from diesel fueled engines. Since 1970, for
example, engine manufacturers have reduced
hydrocarbon and particulate emissions from
on-hire trucks by ninety percent and from buses
by ninety-five percent; and in the near term,
they will have reduced NOx emissions by

approximately eighty-five percent.



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

129

Engine manufacturers also have supported
stated in-use inspection maintenance programs,
aimed at assuring that the benefits of emission
control technologies designed into the engine
are not lost as a result of poor maintenance or
illegal tampering.

Engine manufacturers also have been in the
forefront of efforts to improve the quality of
diesel fuel and we are strong components of the
further desulfurization of on-highway and
non-road diesel fuels.

The frequently cited studies on diesel
health concerns are not based on data
representative of today's diesel engines or
fuels, nor obviously are they based on the
capabilities and performance of future diesel
engines and fuels, both of which can and must
continue to be improved.

EMA, along with others, have contributed to
an epidemiology feasibility study of diesel
exposure conducted by Health Effects Institute
and just published on June 4th. HEI has
concluded that the leading studies are simply
not adequate to support any quantitative

exposure response analyses. EMA continues to
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support further research to evaluate the
potential health impact of diesel fuels’
exhaust.

The quality of diesel fuel is critical to a
manufacturer's ability to comply with stringent
NOx and PM standards such as the ones proposed.
EPA must require that diesel fuel, with a sulfur
content less than five ppm, and with
improvements to other key joints, be available
for light-duty vehicles in order to support the
critical linkage among engine technology,
feasible standards and fuel.

Improving diesel fuel quality is integrally
linked to the ability to meet very stringent
standards such as the ones proposed. Ultra-low
sulfur fuel is a technology enabler. Itis
necessary to allow for the development and use
of advanced NOx aftertreatment devices.
Ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel also is required to
maintain engine durability without its severe
enginewear and poisoning of the engine system
can occur. For light-duty vehicle, a duty fuel
with an ultra-low sulfur level at five ppm or
less is essential. It would provide direct PM

emission reductions. It would enable
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substantial NOx emission reductions and it would
provide fleetwide benefits for both new and
existing vehicles with diesel fuel engines.

Improved diesel fuel also has a role in
responding to potential health effect concerns.
Ultra-low sulfur fuel lowers the total amount of
particulate from the entire fleet and enables
the use of known active treatment technologies
such as oxidation catalyst, which can reduce the
organic fraction of PM emissions and can enable
technologies to reduce NOx which, in turn, will
reduce secondary PM.

The proposed Tier 2 rule puts the
commercial viability in diesel fuel engine
technology at risk, resulting in the potential
loss of the many benefits of diesel fuel engine
technology can provide. With moderate and
appropriate modifications to EPA's proposal,
however, EPA can assure that it does not miss
the opportunity to have low NOx emitting, high
performing, low CO2 producing, diesel fueled
engines available on the market.

Today -- And we urge EPA to incorporate an
independent midterm review of the proposed

standards in the final rule. Diesel fuel engine
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technology can remain a viable option without an
adverse emission impacts. And with ultra-low
sulfur fuel, widespread NOx and PM emission
reductions can be achieved.

EMA will provide more detailed comments and
recommendations on EPA's proposal in our written
comments to the agency.

Thank you.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Bob Jorgerson, good afternoon.

MR. JORGERSON: Good afternoon.

| notice that Mr. Wysor is not here --

MS. OGE: Could you please --

MS. STEGNIK: I'm going to help with the
slides.

MS. OGE: We want all of you to stay so we
can ask some questions.

MR. JORGERSON: | was just starting to say
that | notice that Mr. Wysor's not here, our
timekeeper, so I've got longer in time.

MS. OGE: So we have Ms. Dawn Martin here.
You cannot escape.

MS. MARTIN: But if you want to time
yourself, too, that's perfectly fine.

MS. OGE: Please go ahead.
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MR. JORGERSON: My name is Bob Jorgerson.

I'm the director of Environmental Management for

Cummins Engine Company. Cummins produces diesel

and natural gas fueled engines for automotive,
construction, agricultural, power-generation
applications around the world. We are the
largest producer of heavy-duty engines, about
two hundred horsepower, in the world.

We have recently developed a new concept
engine for application and light-duty vehicles,
the subject of the proposed regulations under
consideration. A portion of the funding for
this development is coming from the U.S.
Department of Energy. The objective of this
effort, as laid out several years ago, in the
initiation of the program, are shown on this
figure (indicating).

The top bullet shows the first major goal
of this effort, to improve fuel economy from
current gasoline engines by at least fifty
percent. The second one, of course, is
compliance with the standards. At the time the
proposal went out, the Department of Energy did
not know what the Tier 2 levels would be. And

SO as a target, they set the standards that you



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

134

see here. These, again, were put forth with the
reflection that they are to be reviewed upon
publication of the Tier 2 standards, which is
obviously what we're talking about here. The

total of funding for all the companies for which
DOE funding has been made available is shown on
the bottom line. It's about -- just a little

bit over forty million dollars over about a

five-year period.

These emission goals were set looking at
the current levels for light-duty truck three
and light-duty truck four. And as you can see,
they represent a significant reduction,
standards that were and still are felt to be
challenging for these fuel efficient
technologies.

As proposed, the Tier 2 requirements would
preclude engines which meet these objectives
from entering the marketplace in 2004 and
beyond. It would foreclose the most cost
effective and most readily available opportunity
to improve fuel economy and meaningfully reduce
carbon dioxide emissions. The Department of
Energy initiated this program to reduce the fuel

consumption of the growing light-duty vehicle
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segment known as light-duty trucks. Light-duty
truck sales represent an increasing percentage
of an ever-increasing light-duty vehicle
category approaching fifty percent this year.
Transportation energy use represents about
one-third of the total energy consumption in the
United States. These figures are from the
Energy Institute. Of the energy consumed by the
transportation sector, approximately fifty
percent is consumed by light-duty vehicles,
passenger cars and light-duty trucks, as shown
on this slide. So we're talking about a sector
that consumes about one-sixth of the energy in
our country.

Direct injection and compression ignition
diesel engines have the potential to
significantly reduce light-duty vehicle energy
consumption. As shown on this slide, our
concept engine, as tested, has shown to have a
fuel economy of seventy-one percent better than
the gasoline engine counterpart. And these are
the cap A or the fuel economy things that you
usually see on the sticker on your car.

For a vehicle that drives fifteen thousand

miles annually, the fuel savings would amount to
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four hundred and forty-six gallons per year.
There were over seven million four hundred
thousand light-duty trucks sold in the United
States last year. Had only fifty percent of
these been diesel powered rather than gasoline,
the fuel savings in the United States, in 1999,
this year, would have been over 1.5 billion
gallons.

There is a lot of debate about global
warming. But it seems more and more researchers
are becoming convinced that it's a real issue.
The magnitude of carbon dioxide emission
reductions, in addition to the numerous meetings
taking place around the world, would require
major changes. To reduce the amount of carbon
dioxide emitted by light-duty trucks in the
United States in the year 2010, back to the
level emitted in 1990, would require a per
vehicle decrease of between thirty-five and
forty percent, depending on the growth
assumptions that you used. As showing on this
figure, our diesel engine achieves a
thirty-seven percent reduction from the carbon
dioxide emission levels of its gasoline engine

counterpart.
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Earlier | showed you the Department of
Energy program goals, including the emission
targets. The proposed Tier 2 standard are much
more stringent, as shown on this figure.
They're the numbers in the lower right-hand
corner. Tier 2 has seven bins. Bin zero is a
zero-emitting vehicle. And bin seven is the
least stringent of the bins, but you can see
where that bears versus the DOE targets that
were set about three or four years ago.

Improvement in engine out emissions from
today's best light-duty diesel engines, which
employ cool exhaust gas recirculation, turbo
chargers and air-to-air aftercooler, can and
will be made. Cummins believes that with
increased amounts of EGR, use of fuel systems
capable of higher injection pressure and
cylinder heads with four valves per cylinder to
give us better breathing, that engine-out oxide
and nitrogen and particulate matter emissions
can be cut in half.

Reductions beyond these levels would
require exhaust aftertreatment. Lean NOx
aftertreatment is still in the development

stage. However, Cummins believes that such
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systems capable of fifty percent oxide and
nitrogen reductions will be commercially viable
in the time frame for Tier 2 standards for heavy
light-duty vehicles are proposed to begin to
phase-in. Particulate aftertreatment systems,
such as catalyzed soot filters will also be
required. Regeneration of these soot filters,
the process of removing the particulates from
them, is still the biggest hurdle, especially
during the sustained light-load operation and
during cold ambient conditions.

Cummins is hopeful that filters of eight
percent or greater trapping efficiency will be
able to regenerate continuously under all
operating conditions. The sulfur content of

diesel fuel must be reduced significantly in

order to enable the use of these aftertreatment

systems.

The anticipated reductions from current

best technology to improvement in engine design,

through the use of aftertreatment systems as
just described, still falls short of reductions

necessary to comply with bin seven standards,
the least stringent of the Tier 2 bins. Cummins

believes that the fuel economy and carbon
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dioxide emission benefits, compression ignition
diesel cycled engines bring, warrant their
inclusion in the light-duty vehicle market.

Given the long time horizon and the major
advances required to develop a conforming
commercially viable diesel product, Cummins
recommends that a midterm technology review be
included to assess the progress of these highly
fuel efficient engines towards Tier 2

compliance. Cummins is pleased to see the
agency's advanced notice of proposed rulemaking
requesting comment on the need for changes in
diesel fuel.

Cummins will provide separate comments to
this Advanced Notice. But in as much as fuel
changes have a large impact on the feasibility
of the standards proposed in this rulemaking, it
is important to state here that both highly
efficient oxide and nitrogen and particulate
aftertreatment systems will require the use of
ultra-low low sulfur fuel -- fuel with less than
five parts per million maximum sulfur.

In addition, Cummins believes, that the
additional flexibility that would be provided by

an averaging program, allows the setting of
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emission limits as needed. The large gaps
between the five interim bins and the seven Tier
2 bins discourage emission reductions that are
significant, but that fall short of the next

lower bin. Manufacturers would still have to
comply with that same stringent oxide and
nitrogen complete average. So such an averaging
system, while providing greater flexibility and

reducing the cost of compliance, would not

negatively impact the environmental improvements

sought by the proposal.

In conclusion, Cummins recommends, one,
that the proposed bin structure be replaced an
averaging program; two, that a midterm
technology review be included to assess the
progress by these highly fuel efficient engines
for Tier 2 compliance; and three, that the
maximum sulfur content of the fuel stream for
light-duty vehicles be capped at five parts per
million.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Mr. Allan Jones, good afternoon.

MR. JONES: Thank you, and | apologize for
being late. | was waiting for my salad

downstairs.
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MS. OGE: Please go ahead.

MR. JONES: Thank you. My name is Allan
Jones, I'm executive director of the Tennessee
Environmental Council. The Tennessee
Environmental Council is a statewide, non-profit
environmental education and advocacy
organization, and we're located in Nashville,
Tennessee.

And I'd like to, on behalf of TEC, thank

EPA for the opportunity to comment on these
very, very important proposed rules. | guess
the primary message that | would like to pass on
today is that we strongly support EPA's proposal

and particularly to commend EPA for looking at

vehicle emission standards and fuel standards as

integrated hope. It's obviously very important,
as the testimony indicates here today.

The rules require most vehicles to meet the
same standards to eliminate the differences in
emission requirements for cars, SUVs, light
trucks; again, to tighten emissions for diesel
cars, diesel light trucks and reductions in lab
emissions for all these vehicles; also requiring
lower sulfur gas nationwide. We believe this is

an essential step to address some of the
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nation's continuing serious air quality problem.
And that certainly includes the State of
Tennessee.

At least nineteen counties in Tennessee,
over half the state's population, because those
counties are primarily urban areas -- At least
nineteen counties in Tennessee will violate the
eight-hour ozone standard and/or the PM two and
a half standard. Cars and trucks, of course,
and SUVs -- | guess from now on, when I'm saying
“cars,” | mean all of those vehicles, regardless
of the labels that have been used to basically
justify less stringent emission limits for some
of these vehicle categories. Cars and trucks
contribute a great deal of these problems and
their contribution based on growth, not only in
the number of vehicles, but also the number of
vehicle miles traveled will increase. So that
slice of the pie in most parts of the country
probably will increase.

Tennessee's population, according to the
U.S. Census Bureau, was expected to increase by
1.3 million by the year 2015. We're expecting
something like twenty-six percent growth in the

State's population. And, of course, all those
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new residents are going to have vehicles and
they're going to continue to contribute to the
State's air pollution problems. Coupled with
the continuing increases in the number of miles
that each of us travels, the number of miles
that we drive those vehicles, we will have huge
problems meeting the new ambient standards for
both PM two and a half and ozone, without these
new very important Tier 2 requirements and the
lower sulfur fuel requirements.

The benefits that the public will realize,
the benefits the public will enjoy, are huge.
Just to go over them very briefly, obviously
reductions in ozone, reductions in PM two and
half concentration, very small particles. Other
benefits, reduced exposure to toxic substances.
Vehicle exhaust, as all of you know, of course,
is a very complex mixture of up to hundreds of
individual compounds, many of which threaten
human health. EPA's cumulative exposure project
recently suggested that there are concentrations
of carcinogenic in the ambient air for many of
the nation's cities that exposed large --
millions of people, large numbers of people, to

individual risks of one and ten thousand or
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more. And some of those concentrations, almost
background concentrations, are caused not so
much by industrial sources, but by area sources
such as gas stations and dry cleaners and, of
course, automobiles and trucks.

The Agency for Toxic Substances and Disease
Registry found that breathing diesel fuel vapors
for long periods may cause kidney damage and
lower your blood's ability to clot, diesel
exhaust, when classified as a human
carcinogenic, by the State of California.

Other benefits to -- particularly to the
State of Tennessee, but | would argue also the
nation, is reduced air pollution in the Great
Smokey Mountains. As one of the speakers said
earlier today, we have the highest rates of acid
deposition in North America in the Great Smokey
Mountains. And vehicles contribute significant
amounts to that acid deposition. NOx reductions
will help that problem, also probably help in at
least some way with visibility. The average
visibility in the Great Smokey Mountains now in
the summertime is about twenty-two miles, and
the absence of human-caused pollution.

Visibility in the Smokey's should be ninety-five
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miles. Ozone also is a problem in the Great
Smokey Mountains, which is ironic because |
think most of us visiting there do so wishing to
escape some of the problems of urban life. And
yet we find ozone concentrations in the Smokey
ridge tops exceeding the new standard. We've
already violated the new eight-hour standard
three times in the Smokey's this summer.

Although the proposal is strong, | think
there are ways, as it's been said earlier, to
strengthen the proposal, to do a better job of
protecting public health and part of that --
protecting public health and environmental
resources is important, of course, it's
critical.

But even if you want to be hard nosed about
this and look at this in terms of economics,
there's a huge value in reducing this pollution

in terms of economic benefits. Tourism in

Tennessee is our number one industry. The Great

Smokey Mountains, that part is an economic
engine for the State of Tennessee, generating
huge benefits, not only quality of life

benefits, but hard numbers, economic benefits,

jobs for the citizens in our State.
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Several ways to improve the proposal, and
I'll go through these quickly, they've been said
before, put SUVs on the same schedule as cars
for the next-to-the-largest category; 2007
deadline, not the 2009 deadline -- And most of
these suggestions, | think will also have the
effect of simplifying and streamlining the
proposal, making it easier, less complex, easier
for the agency to implement it -- large SUVSs,
such as the Ford Excursion or the Ford Valdez,
if you will, not required to meet the standards
at all, they should. There's no good reason for
them not to. Require diesel vehicles to meet
the same standards as other vehicles. As my
colleagues on the panel have indicated, there
are benefits to diesel engines. | guess the
only problem I have with that is, let's not
accept higher emission rates from diesel engines
in order to achieve those other benefits that
the other speakers mentioned. Loopholes for
large SUVs and diesels, in some cases, may
provide a perverse incentive for manufacturers
and perhaps even consumers to manufacture and/or
purchase and use these vehicles. It's almost a

perverse kind of incentive, the wrong kind of
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incentive. What we want is less pollution of
these vehicles; and the loopholes that EPA has
set up in the proposal, | think may contribute
to that. The thirty parts per million of sulfur
by 2004, no extra time for smaller refineries;
reduce sulfur in diesel fuel as well, and do it
by 2004 is a good interim step. | do think it's
important to pursue -- to have the agency think
about, okay, what's the next step after thirty
parts per million as a long-term goal to get
sulfur in gasoline and diesel fuel down to five
or maybe even zero, if that's technologically
feasible. The 2004 technology review, | don't
see the need for that. There's always the -- if
there's new information available to EPA, EPA
can always decide to open up a new rulemaking.
But to attach it to this ruling seems like it's
primarily an opportunity for mischief and to
delay this decision when 2004 comes around.
| feel like | have to say this, and most
people would agree, that the best predictor of
future performance is current behavior or past
behavior. And given that, | would encourage the
agency to consider previous historical industry

claims of economic catastrophe, technological
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impossibility and need for more time to meet the
deadline. That's like a historic marker from

the industry regarding improvements in
technology and reductions in emissions. The
second thing, again, historical lesson. When
faced with these requirements, they met them.
Again, the best predictor of future performance
is past behavior.

Finally, the nation can achieve all these
benefits at a reasonable cost and with strong
public support. EPA's published a very good
proposal; and with a few improvements, could
have a truly excellent final set of rules.

Thank you very much.

MS. OGE: Thank you.

Ms. Lisa Stegnik, in your opening remarks,
| believe you stated that the Health Effects
Institute recently announced a study that they
had completed that relates to health effects of
diesel exhaust. And you stated that according
to HEI leading studies don't allow for
guantitative assessment. Could you please
elaborate on that statement. What are the
leading studies that HEI was referring to?

MS. STEGNIK: Which studies they were
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referring to?

MS. OGE: Yes.

MS. STEGNIK: | believe they were referring
to the Garshick Study of Railroad Workers and
the Steenland Study of Truck Drivers.

MS. OGE: My understanding, and | think we
need to go back and both of us take a look at
those studies, is that clearly HEI stated that
the railroad study cannot be used for the

purpose of a quantitative assessment. But |
believe that they didn't make the same
statement, finding, for the teamsters studies.
They were optimistic that the studies could be
looked at very carefully, and they didn't call

it the same way they called on the railroad
studies. | would suggest that you go back and
take a look at the studies, and you may want to
correct the record.

MS. STEGNIK: In our written comments?

MS. OGE: Please.

Thank you.

Mr. Jorgerson, Welcome. | guess this is

more of an observation in helping me out, if |
am correct. We heard from Mr. Warren Slodowske,

and he's here so he can correct me if | say
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something inaccurate this morning, that Navistar
is optimistic with a low diesel sulfur, and |
believe he stated five parts per million, his
company is optimistic that the proposed Tier 2
standards, the 0.07 grams per mile, could be
achieved. |don't believe | heard the same
optimism from you, and I'm just going to give
you an opportunity to explain to us exactly what
do you think you can achieve with five parts per
million as far as emission standards.

MR. JORGERSON: Yeah. And I think, for
diesels, the two issues are nitric oxides and
particulate matter. The high temperatures and
pressures of the diesel cycle give us the good
fuel economy, give us the low CO2, et cetera,
but NOx and PM are the issues. And for both of
those -- You know, when we look at what | would
consider the best available technology today of
diesels in the light-duty market, they're
approximately of NOx about one gram per mile.
We believe that further engine developments in
the time frame that we're talking about, in the
mid to next decade, can reduce the engine out
emission levels by about fifty percent, getting

us to the .5 per gram mile range. So | think
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nitric oxide -- the question revolves around the
development of lean NOx aftertreatment. And |
think that's where -- you know, that's where the
real issue is. And | think the disagreement as

to what is going to become commercially viable
in the time frame we're talking about -- You
know, right now, the bin 7 level that you chose
or that you proposed for Tier 2 is .2 and it has
fifty-thousand mile interim standard at .14.

That would require approximately eighty percent
or ninety percent reduction of the engine out
level to achieve, given that typically for this

you need margin for variability in the
measurements and the manufacturing of these
products. And, you know, with -- You know, all
the companies that are interested in producing a
product for this market that's very fuel

efficient are looking at similar techniques.

Bruce, from MECA, talked about his members,
other manufacturers of these other aftermarket
development, aftertreatment devices that we're
referring to. It's our best guess that a
commercially viable product in that time frame
will probably be fifty, maybe seventy-five

percent efficient. So that takes the number
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from .5 down to .25 or maybe down to .15. Okay?
And | think that's our best guess.

MS. OGE: So just to make sure that |
understand, what you're suggesting is that clean
diesel fuel, five parts per million, is needed
for a standard for NOx of .2 grams per mile?

MR. JORGERSON: That's what we believe.
And again, .5 would be the in general.

MS. OGE: | just want to make sure that |
understand what's your testimony.

MR. JORGERSON: If, today, | were to give
you -- And again, | can tell you, internally,
between now and August 2nd, when the written
comments are due, there's going to be a lot of
discussion amongst all of the engineers at the
company to determine what our recommendation
would be and we'll as much data on the table as
whatever our development -- you know, in generic
and expeditiously as we can. But right now, |
can say that what | heard about .3 is the right
standard. And we think that engine out, where
the level is, is probably going to be around .2.

But that kind of margin is what need to ensure
compliance with the audits that are there.

Now, | think the debate will be, then, what
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kind of information do we give the agency. Do
we say .3 or do we say we're going to do our
best, keep the standard where it is, we'll do

our best and the midterm review will assess the
progress? | really -- | hope that's --

MS. OGE: Thank you. Thank you.

MR. JORGERSON: -- our best assessment.

MS. OGE: Thanks.

Any questions?

MS. STEGNIK: May | make one additional --

MS. OGE: Yes. Please go ahead.

MS. STEGNIK: With respect to, as you
referred to earlier, the Steenland study and the
record on the Steenland study, | did conclude at
least that a significant further evaluation
would be required in order to provide any
estimate of any risks that may be associated.

MS. OGE: Yeah. | was just commenting on
your statement that none of the studies can be
used. | think that statement was accurate for
railroad, but not for the teamsters' study.

Thank you.

I'd like to thank you for coming forward and
testifying today. We appreciate you taking time

on this very important an issue. Thank you very
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1 much.

2 | would like to call now forward, Mr. John

3  Duerr, Mr. Michael Replogle, initials T.A.

4  Kirkley, Ms. Kathy Kuzava; Reverend Joseph

5  Wheeler and Dr. Robyn Levy.

6 (Whereupon, the panel members come

7 before the Board.)

8 MS. OGE: If you could please print your

9 names on the cards in front of you.

10 (Complying).

11 MS. OGE: We'll start with Mr. John Duerr,
12  and | would ask you to please keep your

13  statements to ten minutes or less than ten

14  minutes.

15 MR. DUERR: Good afternoon and thank you
16  for this opportunity to address you today. My

17  name is John Duerr, | am the manager of

18 regulatory activities at Detroit Diesel

19  Corporation.

20 Detroit Diesel or DDC is a manufacturer of
21 diesel engines and the world's largest

22  independent manufacturer of automotive diesel
23  engines. We're here to recommend modifications
24  to EPA's Tier 2 proposal and encourage EPA to
25  adopt the alternative framework proposed by the
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Alliance of Automotive Manufacturers, AAM. If
EPA fails to consider the AAM's recommendation
and other key inputs when finalizing the Tier 2
rule, EPA may eliminate diesel engines, the most
realistic and economically viable short-term
solution for approving light-duty vehicle fuel
economy.

Diesel engines offer up to a sixty percent
fuel economy improvement compared to gasoline
engines and will provide up to a thirty percent
reduction in carbon dioxide emissions, the
primary greenhouse gas. Eliminating light-duty
diesel power trains will fail to exploit the
best available technology to reduce vehicle
carbon dioxide emissions in the United States.

Today our comments will focus on three
primary areas with the Tier 2 proposal, which we
believe would benefit from additional
refinement. First, Tier 2 emission standards
must be accompanied by simultaneous fuel quality
improvements, reducing diesel fuel sulfur levels
to the zero to five ppm range. Second,
additional time must be allowed to establish the
fuel supply infrastructure, develop high

efficiency diesel aftertreatment systems and
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launch a new generation of clean diesel power
trains in North America. Third, Tier 2 rules
must include additional bin flexibility. This
involves providing greater bin resolution and
implementing only the one hundred and twenty
thousand mile emission standards.

I will begin by addressing fuel quality.
The proposed Tier 2 standards must be
accompanied by improved diesel fuel quality.
EPA is already working to reduce gasoline fuel
sulfur levels. Diesel engines require similar
fuel quality improvements for many of the same
reasons. Fuel sulfur directly contributes to
increased particulate emissions for both
gasoline and diesel engines. Unlike many
European companies, where diesel fuel sulfur
levels are already below thirty ppm, North
American diesel fuel sulfur levels range up to
five hundred ppm. In addition to its
contribution to particulate mass itself, sulfur
poisons diesel aftertreatment devices, quickly
reducing their efficiency. Fuel sulfuris a
barrier for diesel exhaust aftertreatment
technologies. The EPA successfully removed

similar barriers for gasoline vehicles, which
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eliminated lead to facilitate improved catalyst
life for gasoline engines. They must take
similar action to remove the sulfur from diesel
fuel.

DDC is actively developing the best
aftertreatment devices with four operations from
our government, aftertreatment industry and
automotive industry partners. Early work has
been very promising. DDC has oultfitted a diesel

powered SUV with a prototype continuously
regenerating a track system. This device can
remove virtually all the soot mass from the
engine's exhaust. However, fuel sulfur inhibits
the chemical reactions necessary to remove the
particulate matter from the filter.

We are also testing advanced NOx reduction

systems, like selective catalyst reduction.
This system eliminates up to ninety percent of
the NOx emissions. But the most efficient
systems lose effectiveness when exposed to
sulfur.

Two thousand and four is the first year of
the proposed Tier 2 standards, just four years
from now. The automotive development cycle

usually requires three to four years from
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kickoff to production loss of a new power train.
So 2004 is essentially tomorrow in the
automotive world. Such compressed timing
significantly complicates the already
challenging task of introducing the first modern
diesel power trains into North America. This is
further complicated by the uncertainties
regarding the availability of low sulfur fuel.
Given the diesels important advantages, EPA's
Tier 2 rule should provide sufficient time for
infrastructure and product development to
prevent manufactured investment in these
programs.

DDC agrees with the AAM's proposal to
extend the Tier 2 phase-in period. This
accomplishes three primary goals: first, it
will provide fuel suppliers additional time to
implement an infrastructure which supports zero
to five ppm sulfur fuel; second, it will provide
engine vehicle and aftertreatment measures,
necessary time to develop and refine diesel
power train to meet the proposed emission
standards; and thirdly, it will allow engine
vehicle and aftertreatment makers time to

establish the production market from which to



10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

159

justify further investments in clean diesel
technologies.

The last main point in which we would like
to address is the need to build additional
flexibility into the bin structure and emission
standards. The primary bin structure can
produce the same fleet average NOx as the Tier 2
proposal, however adding additional bins will
provide the vehicle manufacturer the flexibility
to meet this average. Additional